KWAME NKRUMAH UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY, KUMASI, GHANA

COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE AND NATURAL RESOURCES

FACULTY OF RENEWABLE NATURAL RESOURCES

DEPARTMENT OF SILVICULTURE AND FOREST MANAGEMENT



Farmers' Willingness to Pay for Environmental Services on Farmlands and Implications for Resource Governance in Sene East District, Ghana

by

BANI, Kwasi Benjamin (BA. IDS Environment and Resource Management)

BADW

C d R SAR

n

JUNE, 2016

KWAME NKRUMAH UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY,

KUMASI, GHANA

COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE AND NATURAL RESOURCES FACULTY OF RENEWABLE NATURAL RESOURCES DEPARTMENT OF SILVICULTURE AND FOREST MANAGEMENT

Farmers' Willingness to Pay for Environmental Services on Farmlands and Implications for Resource Governance in Sene East District, Ghana

by

BANI, Kwasi Benjamin (BA. IDS Environment and Resource Management-UDS)

A Thesis Submitted to the Department of Silviculture and Forest Management,

College of Agriculture and Natural Resources in partial fulfillment of the

requirements for the degree of

SANE

MASTER OF PHILOSOPHY

NATURAL RESOURCE AND ENVIRONMENTAL GOVERNANCE

JUNE, 2016



DECLARATION

I hereby declare that this submission is my own work towards the MPhil. in Natural Resource and Environmental Governance and that, to the best of my knowledge, it contains no material previously published by another person nor material which has been accepted for the award of any other degree of the University, except where due acknowledgement has been made in the text.



ABSTRACT

Farmers' ability to provide environmental services on farmlands is undermined by poor governance of agro-ecosystems. This study analyses farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands and the required institutional structures and governance arrangements to support the integration. The study was conducted in the Sene East District of Ghana, where a total of 177 farmers were selected from six communities using stratified and simple random sampling. Informal interview was conducted using a structured questionnaire to gather information on farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services and other biodata by means of the Contingent Valuation Method (CVM). It was found that Forest Service Division (FSD) hardly carries out its monitoring and supervisory roles in the study area and majority of farmers set fire at the roots of timber trees as opposed to weeding around fruit trees. The study identified tree ownership problems, activities of illegal chainsaw operators, lack of accountability in timber revenue disbursement and weak policies to be the major reasons why farmers destroy timber trees on farmlands. It was observed from the study that, 59% of farmers were willing to pay for provision of environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. However, the multiple regression results show that gender, age, educational status, access to land and farmers' perception of climate change are significant variables influencing farmers' willingness to pay for provision of environmental services. Based on the above results, the study suggest that favourable land tenure systems, equitable benefit sharing, accountability in timber revenue disbursement, enforceable forestry laws and policies are vital to the provision of environmental services on farmlands as well as good governance of agro-ecosystems.

Keywords: Agro-ecosystem, environmental services, willingness-to-pay, institutional structures, resource governance, REDD+.

230

TABLE OF CONTENTS

3.1 Study area
3.1.1 Location
<i>3.1.2. Climate</i>
<i>3.1.3. Vegetation</i>
3.1.4. Geology and Soils
3.2 Research Design
3.3 Data collection
3.4 Target Population / Sampling Frame
3.5 Sample Size determination
3.6 Sampling Procedures
3.7 Data Sources
3.8 Data Analysis
CHAPTER FOUR 33
RESULTS
4.1 Socioeconomic characteristics of respondents
4.2 Factors influencing farmers tree related practices in the study area
4.3 Farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber
trees on farmlands
4.3.1 Mean Willingness to pay for environmental services
4.3.2 Payment Vehicle for tree integration
4. 3.3: Mode of payment for tree integration
4.3.4 Preferred farmland for tree integration
4.4 Factors influencing Farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services
on
farmlands
1111
4.5 Assessment of Institutional structures and Governance arrangements
4.5.2 Access to Land and Tenure arrangements
4.5.3 Tree tenure security
4.5.4 Challenges farmers encounter with chainsaw operators in the study
area 45
4.5.5 Benefit sharing
UHAPIEK FIVE
5.1 Socioeconomic characteristics of respondents
5.2 Factors influencing farmers tree related practices in the study are

5.3 Farmers	' willingr	ness to pa	ay for pr	ovision c	of enviror	nmental se	ervices through
5.3.1 Veh	rees on fa <i>icle</i>	of of	Paym	ent 5 1	for	tree	integration
5.3.2 Pref 52	ferred far	mland fo	or tree in	51 tegration	n		
5.4 Factors environi services through int	influenc nental egrating	trees on	rmers' farmlan	willingno ds	ess to	pay for	provision of
5.5 Institutio	onal	structur	res	and	govern	ance	arrangements
5.5.1 Inst	titutional	structur	es.			55	
5.5.2 Eas	sy access	to land o	and favo	urable L	and Ten	ure Systen	n
5.5.3 Fle. 56 5.5.4 Equ 57	xible Tred uitable Be	e tenure enefit Sh	aring (F	armer in	nclusive)	1	2
5.6 Institutional struintegration of timbe	ictures an r trees on	nd gover n farmlar	nance ar 1ds	rangeme	ents requi	ired to sup	port the
CHAPTER SIX CONCLUSION AN 6.1 Conclusion	ID RECO	OMMEN	IDATIO	N			59 59 59
6.2 Recommendation	on	~					60
REFERENCES Appendix A QUESTIONNAIRE Appendix B QUESTIONNAIRE	E FOR IN E FOR GO	DIVIDU	JAL FA MENT 4	RMERS	ES/ NG	OS	63 72 72 72 77 77
							16
Table 3.1: Sample s	Develop	ment Ma	ister Plai	1	•••••		
rable 5.1. Sample 8		c study (commu		•••••	•••••	

Table 4.1: Socioeconomic Characteristics of respondents in the study area 33
Table 4.2: Percentage of respondents indicating timber tree related practices in the study area 35
Table 4.3: Percentage of respondents indicating reasons for timber tree related practices in the study area 35
Table 4.4: Percentage of respondents desiring image A and B among study communities 37
Table 4.5: Respondents preference for WTP for environmental services through integrating timber trees on a ha per annum
Table 4.6: Respondents indicating reasons for willing to pay for environmental
services through integrating timber trees on farmlands
Table 4.7: Distribution of reasons for not WTP among Natives and Settlers
39
Table 4.8: Willingness to pay for environmental services in study communities 39
Table 4.9: Types of timber trees respondents are willing to integrate with food crops
in order to provide environmental services
in order to provide environmental services 40 Table 4.10: Percentage of respondents indicating their Payment Vehicle for tree integration 40
in order to provide environmental services 40 Table 4.10: Percentage of respondents indicating their Payment Vehicle for tree integration 40 Table 4.11: A Multiple Regression Model estimates of factors influencing farmers' willingness to pay (WTP) for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands 42
in order to provide environmental services 40 Table 4.10: Percentage of respondents indicating their Payment Vehicle for tree integration 40 Table 4.11: A Multiple Regression Model estimates of factors influencing farmers' willingness to pay (WTP) for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands 42 Table 4.12: Percentage of farmers indicating their perception about forest management in the study area 43
in order to provide environmental services 40 Table 4.10: Percentage of respondents indicating their Payment Vehicle for tree integration 40 Table 4.11: A Multiple Regression Model estimates of factors influencing farmers' willingness to pay (WTP) for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands 42 Table 4.12: Percentage of farmers indicating their perception about forest management in the study area 43 Table 4.13: Reasons for farmers' dissatisfaction in the management of forest resources in the study area 44
in order to provide environmental services

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1: Conceptual framework for conceptualizing provision of ES on farmlands
Figure 4.1: Non-timber tree related practices adopted by farmers in the study area36
Figure 4.2: Respondents indicating reasons for non-timber tree related practices in the study area
Figure 4.3: Respondents preference for not willing to pay to provide ecosystem services through integration of timber trees on farmlands
Figure 4.4: Percentage of respondents indicating their Period of payment
Figure 4.6: Percentage of farmers showing the presence of Forest Service Division (FSD) office is in the study area
Figure 4.7: Respondents indicating their perception on land ownership in the district
Figure 4.8: Percentage of respondents indicating owners of trees in the study area 45
Figure 4.9: Percentage of farmers indicating challenges they encounter with chainsaw operators in the study area
4.6.5 Benefit sharing

Figure 4.10: Percentage of farmers showing dissatisfaction in the benefit sharing 46



v

LIST OF MAPS

Map 3.1: Sene East Distric	ct with study sites	
----------------------------	---------------------	--



LIST OF PLATES

Plate 4.1: Papao (Afzelia Africana) killed by setting fire at the root on a fallow in

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AAC	Annual Allowable Cut
ES	Environmental Services
DA	District Assembly
FC	Forestry Commission
FSD	Forest Services Division
GSS	Ghana Statistical Service
LI	Legislative Instrument
NGOs	Non-Governmental Organizations
OASL	Office of the Administrator of Stool Lands
PES	Payment for Environmental Services
RMSC	Resource Management Support Centre
SRA	Social Responsibility Agreement
SEDA	Sene East District Assembly
TA	Traditional Authorities
TC	Traditional Council
TIDD	Timber Industry Development Division
тис	Timber Utilization Contract
TUP	Timber Utilization Permit
WD	Wildlife Division
WTP	Willingness to Pay
WTA	Willingness to Accept

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Without the help of Almighty God, this thesis would not have been successful. Glory be to Almighty God for bringing me this far. My warmest appreciation and thanks go to my supervisor, Dr. Lawrence Damnyag for diligently proof reading all the manuscripts I submitted and for all his suggestions, guidance, intelligent criticisms, inspiration and advice which have enabled me to complete this work successfully.

To my parents and siblings, I appreciate your encouragement and prayers which have resulted in this great achievement. My heartfelt gratitude goes especially to my Daddy, D. K. Bani, for ensuring that I worked consistently on my thesis. I am also grateful for the invaluable contributions of all my lecturers for their support throughout the course. I will like to specially mention the support of Dr. E.

Acheampong, Dr. B. Kyereh and Mrs. Joana Beulah Uchero of the Department of Silviculture and Forest Management for their immense assistance.

I also appreciate the contribution of Boakye Emmanuel and Haruna Sumaiya for their assistance in data collection. I also value the efforts of Mr Ankomah of the Town and Country Planning Department and all other staff of Sene East District Assembly for their assistance.

I will also like to express my profound appreciation to all who made this work possible especially the moral support I received from staff of Kajaji Senior High. Without your support, I could not have completed this thesis. God richly bless you all abundantly.

WJ SANE NO

Х

i

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

1.1Background

There is increase in awareness of biodiversity loss since the inception of the Millennium Ecosystem Assessment (MA 2005). Biodiversity and environmental services (ES) have benefited people the world over through contribution to material welfare, livelihoods, social relations and health (MA, 2005). In the past 50 years, anthropogenic changes in biodiversity and environmental services are deteriorating at a faster rate (MA, 2005). These changes were as a result of the rising demands for food, fibre, fodder and energy (wood fuel) in agricultural landscapes mostly in the tropics at the expense of provision of environmental services (World Resource Institute, 2007). Anthropogenic changes result in loss of biodiversity, degradation of the environment, growing scarcity of tree products, and soil fertility loss. Consequently, severe rural land-use problems have been created most especially in agricultural landscape affecting livelihoods the world over (MA, 2005; Aladi and Olujobi, 2014).

Cultivated lands are the managed ecosystem that show lots of alterations such as habitat change or land use change, overexploitation of resources, emission of carbon dioxide and pollution in the atmosphere which are reported to be the major direct drivers of biodiversity loss (MA, 2005). Agriculture has led to the depletion of the natural forests (Aladi and Olujobi, 2014). In Ghana, deforestation over the last 30 years has contributed rapidly to its forest depletion and biodiversity loss (Kusimi, 2008). The high level of deforestation can be attributed to the demand for energy. Wood fuels account for over 70% of total primary energy in Ghana (SE4ALL, 2012) and the bulk of it is sourced from the natural forest resulting in a 3% of deforestation rate per annum (FAO, 2002).

1

Despite the several efforts to combat deforestation in Ghana, forest loss throughout the country has been on the increase (Appiah, 2013). Consequently, environmental services such as carbon sequestration, watershed protection, landscape beauty and biodiversity conservation are not adequately provided or are made worstoff. In order to improve upon the status quo of provision of ES in agricultural landscape, understanding how farmers perceive and place value on these ES is important (Swinton et al, 2007).

There are several emerging markets for ecosystem services and among the most successful ones is Payment for Environmental Services (PES). The emergence of PES is as a result of the unsustainable land use that has caused irreversible biodiversity loss affecting 15 of the 24 ecosystem services examined by the Millennium Ecosystem Assessment (MA, 2005).

Governance of agro-ecosystems including institutional reforms, tenure, decentralization and community forest management (CFM) (Angelsen et al, 2009) can help provide a win-win solution to restore degraded biodiversity. Integrating timber trees on farmlands would help provide food, fibre and at the same time improves upon carbon sequestration, watershed protection, biodiversity and the environment at large (Chazdon et al., 2003; Bhagwat et al., 2008). Tree planting also improves agriculture through the protection from soil erosion, regulation of water flow by reducing floods and droughts and serves as a habitat for both flora and fauna (Dalle and Potvin, 2004; MA, 2005; Knoke et al., 2009).

According to Wilson, (2013 p.4) tree planting in Latin America, China, and Haiti is genuinely accepted by governments, international, NGO's and businesses who spend billions of dollars a year promoting tree planting for both economic and environmental reasons (UNEP, 2013; Wilson, 2013). However, strict regulations, weak institutions and governance structures in some way makes it a disincentive for farmers to integrate or retain trees on their farms and fallows (Ribot, 2004; Roe et al, 2009; Sandbrook et al, 2010). Devolution of user right to forest resources is sometimes restrained by the political processes and government regimes (Ribot et al, 2006; Sandbrook et al, 2010). These lead to high prevalence of corruption, elite capture and desire to retain control over forest resources (Sandbrook et al, 2010). In the light of these challenges, farmers do not get any direct benefit for providing services like carbon sequestration, watershed protection, biodiversity among others. As a result, many studies emphasize the importance of giving financial incentives to land managers (Farmers) for sustainable use and management of forest resources in agricultural landscape (Suter et al, 2008; Patrick and Barclay, 2009; Yu and Belcher, 2011).

1.2 Problem statement

The tradition of top-down governance of agro-ecosystem is promoting deforestation in the Sene East district. Biodiversity is continually decimated as farmers' burn and destroy naturally grown trees found on their farmlands. This situation endangers the provision of environmental services such as carbon sequestration, watershed protection, biodiversity and landscape beauty on farmlands. This could partly be blamed on elite capture, lack of accountability in timber revenue disbursement, inequitable benefit sharing of timber revenue, corruption, and tree and land tenure among others in the study area. If proactive measures are not employed to solve these challenging issues, it could lead to perverse incentives for farmers to continue providing environmental services through integrating timber trees on their farmlands. This would adversely affect tree governance and sustainable management of natural resources and could further pose a challenge to global efforts to mitigate climate change as well as REDD+ implementation in Ghana.

1.3 Study objectives

The overall objective of the study is to analyze farmers' willingness to pay for provision of environmental services through the integration of trees on their farmlands and assessing institutional structures and governance arrangements required to support the integration.

Specifically, the study seeks:

- To determine factors influencing farmers' tree related practices in the area.
- To assess farmers' willingness to pay for provision of environmental services on farmlands.
- To determine factors influencing farmers' willingness to pay for provision of environmental services on farmlands.
- To assess institutional structures and governance arrangements required to support the provision of environmental services on farmlands.

1.4 Research questions

- What motivates farmers to keep trees on farmlands in the study area?
- Under what condition will farmers be willing to integrate timber trees on farmlands in the study area?
- What factors would influence farmers' willingness to integrate timber trees on farmlands in the study area?
- What are the institutional structures and governance arrangements required to support the integration of timber trees on farmlands in the study area?

1.5 Hypotheses

The study hypotheses are:

• Flexible Land tenure system promotes the delivery of environmental services in agricultural landscape.

SANE

• Top-down governance of agro-ecosystem negatively affects the provision of environmental services in agricultural landscape.

1.6 Justification

A variety of agro-ecosystem services are being threatened by anthropogenic factors. In view of this, there is the need for financial incentives in securing a change in land use in productive agriculture to the provision of environmental services (Lynch et al, 2001; Gengheni et la, 2002; Rodes et al, 2002; Curtis and Robertson, 2003; Shultz, 2005; Sullivan et al, 2005; Kabii and Horwitz, 2006; Patrick and Barclay, 2009; Yu and Belcher, 2011).

Integrating timber trees with food crops is considered very important for flood regulation, nutrient cycling, water regulation, carbon sequestration, and improvement of local climate conditions, biological conservation as well as other economic uses (Alardi and Olujobi, 2014). However, farmers are often unwilling to integrate trees into croplands for a number of reasons. Specific reasons need to be indentified and analyzed comprehensively to aid in determining appropriate incentives and governance arrangements for facilitating tree integration into the agricultural landscape to harness the range of benefits and services for ecosystem and livelihood sustainability.

The good forest governance and institutional gaps identified will help retain farmers' interest in conserving the natural environment. Finally, the study contributes to build-up of academic knowledge on varied issues in Natural Resource and Environmental Governance.

SANE

1.7 Limitations of the Study

There was not enough financial resource to enable full participation of several participants and facilitation of the research activities as some respondents were willing

to exchange information for money. However, the findings from this study can be used to make informed generalization about farmers' willingness to integrate timber trees on their farmlands in the district.

Government agencies and departments refused to release some important information for the fear of it being exposed to the public domain. However, some related information was sourced from the internet to augment the irretrievable information from government agencies and departments.

CHAPTER TWO LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Environmental services (ES)

Environmental Services (ES) are the activities, products and processes that nature provides to enable life exist without larger cost to humanity. In other words, they are the services nature provides for the maintenance of life. Generally, these environmental services include: Watershed Conservation, Carbon Sequestration, Biodiversity Conservation and Landscape Beauty (Wunder, 2005). Environmental services derived from forest ecosystems may include Hydrological benefits, Reduced sedimentation, Disaster prevention, Biodiversity conservation and Carbon sequestration (Pagiola and Platais, 2002).

ES are very essential to the well-being and survival of humanity since human activities depends on environmental services. For example, Hydrological benefits helps to control the timing and volume of water flows and protecting water quality for both domestic and agricultural use. Reduced sedimentation also avoids damage to downstream reservoirs and waterways and by so doing safeguarding uses such as hydroelectric power generation, irrigation, recreation, fisheries, and domestic water supplies. Disaster prevention helps to prevent floods and landslides. Biodiversity conservation and Carbon sequestration also provides reduced global warming (Pagiola and Platais, 2002; Wunder, 2005).

In developing countries, about 47% to 89% of the total sources of livelihoods of rural poor and forest fringe communities come from environmental services (FAO, 2012). According to Katoomba Group and UNEP (2008), these environmental services (ES) have an immense but underestimated economic value. The day-to-day management decisions of ES centers on quick financial returns (FAO, 2012). As such, land users do not have any economic reason to take these services into consideration when making land use choices (Pagiola and Platais, 2002).

As explained by Pagiola and Platais (2002), there have been several concerns directed to addressing these land use problems in the past. Some of these concerns are in the form of reforms or policies such as command and control to regulate pattern of land use by farmers (land managers). But this is not a holistic approach as it often results in disappointed outcomes. The continuation or maintenance of these ES essential to the survival of all Earth's species depends on environmental conservation and preservation as well as adopting practices that minimize the impacts of human actions on the environment.

2.2 Payment for Environmental Services (PES)

In recent times, Payment for Environmental Services (PES) is an emerging market-based mechanism aimed at understanding the full economic value of ES and Biodiversity. A fairly accepted definition for PES has been put forward by Wunder, (2005). According to Wunder (2005, p. 4), "payment for environmental services scheme is: a voluntary transaction in which a well-defined environmental service (ES) or a form of land use likely to secure that service is bought by at least one ES buyer from a minimum of one ES provider if and only if the provider continues to supply that service (conditionality)"

2.3 Why PES?

Payment for environmental services (PES) aimed at providing incentives for farmers and land managers in order to address market failures in the provision of environmental services (Pagiola et al. 2002; defra, 2010). For example, the world agroecosystems provides environmental services such as crop pollination, stabilization of climate, enhancing soil fertility and purification of water (SanchezAzofeifa et al. 2007) for which there is no market place for such services hence they are under supplied.

The central principle of payment for environmental services (PES) is based on the premise that, environmental service providers should be compensated for providing the services and consumers or receivers of these services are to pay for their provision (Pagiola and Platais, 2002). For example, activities could include creating buffer zones along rivers for wildlife and re-flooding wetlands to improve water carrying capacity. This could lead to additional environmental service benefits in terms of biodiversity conservation, improved water quality, watershed protection and flood risk management. However, in order to encourage the provision of these environmental services, incentive to farmers and land managers is required which could take the form of a PES. This payment would compensate the farmer for loss of income from agricultural production, the opportunity cost for not using the land for productive agriculture and the change in land management practices.

2.4 Potentials and Limitations of PES

Payment for Environmental Services (PES) has several advantages to encourage and finance conservational practices needed to protect the environment. PES has the potential of surviving where other conservational approaches have failed (Wunder, 2005). It is also a voluntary and negotiated framework which differentiates it from other approaches such as command and control. PES is regarded as a poverty alleviation strategy aimed at improving livelihoods and conserving the environment through the establishment of relations between natural and social capitals. It has the potential of coexisting with other approaches because of its flexibility.

However, setting up and running a PES scheme could over time require higher transaction cost. PES also has an obstacle of ruling out the poorest of the poor who often do not own or control land as PES service providers. PES promotes commercial conservation which may erode culturally rooted not-for-profit conservational practices carried out by land managers (Vogel, 2002; Romero and Andrade, 2004; Karsenty and Nasi, 2004; Karsenty, 2004; Wunder, 2005). Even though PES has several benefits, one of the biggest challenges is the identification of buyers (Waage et al. 2006).

2.5 Environmental services to and from agricultural landscape

Arguably, agriculture contributes to the supply of all three major categories of environmental services according to the Millennium Ecosystem Assessment's classification (MA, 2005) namely, provisioning, regulating and aesthetic services with the exception of the supporting services that also help agriculture to be more productive (Swinton et al, 2007). It is obvious that, agriculture is a provider and a recipient of environmental services as well as disservices.

There is concern about the disservices which create discomfort to humans. Land use change in agricultural landscape results mostly in habitat loss for species and increasing in the amount of carbon concentration in the atmosphere (Swinton et al, 2007). Duarte et al, (2002) argue that, water quality and quantity are essential and valuable services that can either be enhanced or degraded by agricultural practices that do not aim at conservation. From this view point, agriculture is seen as having direct and indirect effects on water consumption and quality (Dale and Polasky, 2007). Even though agriculture is capable of contributing to carbon sequestration, yet there is a growing evidence of it also resulting in the emissions of nitrogen which is a potent greenhouse gas and methane. However, these disservices can be ameliorated by adapting good management practices in agricultural landscape and promoting good governance of agro-ecosystem.

2.6 Contingent Valuation Method (CV)

There have been several valuation methods geared towards valuing ecosystem services that have no markets or are not traded in the traditional markets but are of equal importance as the marketable ones. In order to determine farmers' willingness to provide such services, contingent valuation method is considered appropriate. The contingent valuation method has been regarded as an approach that involves the direct

BADY

survey of people to elicit their willingness to pay (WTP) for a change in land use or willingness to accept (WTA) a compensation for that same changes in land use (Swinton et al, 2007). A significant aspect of the CV is its flexibility. It allows social research scientist to categorically specify the exact scenario that will be valued and also measures the passive use values of ecosystem goods and services (Mitchell and Carson, 1989; Freeman, 2003; Swinton et al, 2007).

The CV has gain importance over other methods in the field of ecosystem valuation especially when trying to restore or conserve the natural ecosystem for which farmers will not be willing to provide due to their preferences. There has been several studies conducted in this direction to elicit people's willingness to pay or accept compensation and CV was used to estimate values for various ecosystem services associated with agriculture (Ready et al, 1997), wildlife habitat (Brouwer and Slangen, 1998) and water quality impacts (Colomboa et al, 2006).

CV has distinctive features that distinguish it from other surveys on public policy issues in several ways (Mitchell and Carson, 1989). First, a major part of CV survey is the description of the good (or goods) of interest. Second, the elicitation of preference for the good is more extensive than in a typical opinion survey. Moreover, it also involves the elicitation of monetary measure of welfare (maximum willingness-to-pay (WTP) to obtain a desired good not currently possessed or minimum compensation (WTA) to voluntarily give up a good currently possessed). CV surveys are generally organized in the following manner: (1) an introductory section identifying the sponsor and general topic, (2) a section asking questions concerning prior knowledge about the good and attitudes toward it, (3) the presentation of the CV scenario including what the project was designed to accomplish, how it would be implemented and paid for, and what will happen under the current status quo situation if the project were not

implemented, (4) question(s) asking for information about the respondent's WTP/WTA for the good, (5) de-briefing questions to help ascertain how well respondents understood the scenario, and (6) demographic questions.

One of the main problems that have been identified in literature on CV methods is the divergence between willingness-to-pay (WTP) and willingness-to-accept (WTA) (Hanneman, 1991; Diamond, 1996). From a theoretical perspective, WTP and WTA should be similar in perfectly competitive private markets (Willig, 1976, Diamond 1996). However, several studies have demonstrated that for identical environmental services, WTA amounts systematically exceed WTP (Vatn and Bromley, 1994). This discrepancy may have several causes which may include faulty questionnaire design or interviewing technique; strategic behavior by respondents and psychological effects such as loss aversion and the endowment effect (Garrod and Willis, 1999).

There is also a controversy on whether non-use values are commensurable in monetary terms (Martínez-Alier et al. 1998; Carson et al., 2001). The problem here is whether, for instance, the religious or bequest value that may be attributed to a forest can be considered within the same framework as the economic value of logging or recreation in that forest. Such an extreme range of values may not be equally relevant to all policy problems.

2.7 Factors influencing farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services on farmlands

Farmers willingness to pay for environmental services on farmlands means the value farmers place on the adoption of timber trees into their croping system which will help provide services such as disaster management, water regulation, carbon sequestration among others. However, farmers are unwilling to adopt trees on farmlands base on several reasons. Scientific studies conducted on integrating timber trees on farmlands in Latin America, USA, Asia and Africa indentified several environmental and socioeconomic factors that influence farmers' decisions to plant or integrate trees on farmlands (Shaikh et al, 2007; Ewnetu and Bliss, 2010; Hachoofwe, 2012). For example, timber trees can die as result of drought if not properly maintained after planting. Poverty and the need for food security also influence farmers' decisions to grow more food crops than integrating timber trees. As a result, farmers tend to place more value on food production than adopting timber trees as the later may reduce crop yield and returns in the long term.

Other studies show that, farmers' decision to adopt trees on farmlands seems most consistent and appropriate to their goals or interests (Barlas et al., 2001; Rob and Burton, 2004). In view of this, farmers make choices to integrate timber trees after assessing different farm internal resources such as farm size, household composition and external conditions such as incentive policies, and market prices (Fuglie and Kascak, 2001). Pattanayak et al., (2003) explained that, demographic characteristics, intra-household homogeneity, resource assets, market incentives, biophysical factors, risk and uncertainty were major determinants farmers consider when making choices to adopt trees in agricultural landscape. Regarding external forces, the value of land for future development (opportunity cost) was found to be an important element in deciding whether to adopt trees on farmlands (Lynch and Brown, 2000).

2.8 Forest Governance in Ghana

2.8.1 Constitutional and Political context

Forest governance has been established in the 1992 constitution of Ghana but often with a dual management of forest resources. The state (statutory laws) at one end and Traditional Authorities (Customary laws) at the other end working hand in hand but statutory laws however takes precedent over the customary laws. This at times result in legal pluralism (Marfo and Schanz, 2008). The management of forest resources was vested in the state's Ministry of Lands and Natural Resources (MLNR) and the Forestry Commission (FC) with its Forest Services Division (FSD), Wildlife

Division (WD) and Resource Management Support Centre (RMSC) (Derkyi et al, 2014). According to Amanor, (2005) this management regime does not involve communities or the people in the management of natural resources. The people were excluded from the management of land that they could have used for agricultural purposes in reserves and off-reserves (Marfo and Schanz, 2008). From the foregoing discussion, it is obvious that forest governance in Ghana was a colonial heritage.

2.8.2 Forest Policies and Laws

The history of forest policies and resources management in Ghana dates back to 1906 when legislation was enacted to control the felling of commercial tree species and the creation of the Forestry Department in 1908. The demarcation and reservation of the forest estate was largely completed by 1939 and a forest policy was adopted in 1948 (Ghana Forestry Commission, 1994). Since then, a consistent policy on natural resource management and the promotion of research and public education have been vigorously pursued. However, most of the early forest policies mainly emphasized a sustained supply of timber for the wood industry and promoted over-exploitation and an eventual destruction of unreserved forests (Dappah et al, 1995; Dappah et al, 1996; Forest Watch Ghana, 2006).

Consequently, by the end of 1978, the Government placed about 3,267,250 ha of forests under permanent forest estate (Forest Watch Ghana, 2006). In addition, quite a number of policies and attempted remedies were initiated by government and its agencies between 1960 and 1998. For example Forest Commission Act of 1960; Forest

improvement fund Act of 1960; Concessions Act of 1962; Forest ordinance for the protection of forests including reserves of 1972; Trees and timber (chain saw operation) regulation of 1983; Administration of land (amendment) decree of 1984; Forest products inspection Bureau Law of 1985; Forest protection (amendment) Law of 1986; Control and prevention of bushfires Law of 1990; Trees and timber (chain saw operation) regulation of 1991, Timber Resource Management Act 1997 (Act 547) and Timber Resource Management Regulations 1998 (L.I. 1649) have been used as guides for forests resources management in the country (Forest Watch Ghana, 2006;

Ghana Forestry Commission, 1994).

2.8.3 State of forest governance in Ghana

Sustainable resource management has led to a revision of the country's 1994 Forest and Wildlife Policy (Forest and Wildlife Policy, 2012). Before then, the Forestry Development Master Plan (1996-2020) was prepared as a sound basis for the attainment of the aims of the 1994 Forest and Wildlife Policy (Gyimah and Dadebo, 2010) scheduled into three time horizons: Phase I- 1996-2000; Phase II- 2001-2010 and Phase III- 2011-2020 (Table 2.1).

Tuble 2.1. Torestry Development Muster Fian							
PHASE	SCOPE AND EMPHASIS						
(YEAR)	1×1						
Phase I	Consolidation of forest management systems to ensure that critical ecosystems						
1996-2000	and watersheds are protected and that extracted timber can be certified as						
	"sourced from sustainably managed forests" by the year 2000, and						
	implementation of a Protected Areas System Plan; development and launching						
	of flexible schemes for investments in commercial forest plantations, tree						
	farming and propagation of non-timber products and wildlife; creation of an						
	enabling climate for rationalization of the timber industry and consolidation of						
	fiscal measures for efficient utilization and increased value-added processing.						
Phase II	Maintenance of sustainable forest management and National Parks management						
2001-2010	systems; maintenance of commercial production systems and development of						
	product harvesting, handling and marketing facilities promotion of total value-						
	added processing and competitive marketing						

 Table 2.1: Forestry Development Master Plan

Phase III	Maintenance	of	sustainable	forest	and	wildlife	mai	nagement	systems;
2011-2020	maintenance	of	commercial	product	ion	systems	and	improved	product
	harvesting and marketing; maintenance of competitive value-added processing								
	industries.								

Source: Gyimah and Dadebo, (2010)

However, the master plan has not been strictly adhered as some issues under Phase I and II are still unaddressed. For example, management of off- reserve forest resources were supposed to be under the control of the state's FSD as captured by the 1994 Forest and Wildlife Policy. Yet the FSD has not taken any effective management of these resources since the introduction of the policy almost two decades ago (Dumenu, 2010).

The 2012 Forest and Wildlife Policy was a paradigm shift from the past policies. It seeks to enhance active participation of communities and landowners in resource management and address issues on tree tenure and benefit sharing; consolidate good governance through accountability and transparency; increase biodiversity; promote sustainable management of savannah woodland and increase government commitment to degraded landscape restoration through massive plantation development schemes (Forest and Wildlife Policy, 2012).

There are several programs and initiatives on-going in the forestry sector all in an attempt to revamp the sector such as the National Forest Plantation Programs launched in 2001 to restore degraded forest and improve environmental quality (Hoogenbosch, 2010). This was followed by the Modified Taungya System (MTS) launched in 2002 after the suspension of the Taungya system in 1984 (Agyeman et al, 2003; Kalame, 2009). The MTS enable the Forestry Commission to device a new way of giving financial incentives to farmers and other stakeholders and also transfer ownership of the trees from the state (government) to multiple owners (farmers, local communities and landowners). There are other forms of benefit sharing arrangements in Ghana's forest sector. These include commercial plantation benefit sharing, Constitutional Timber Revenue benefit sharing, Community Resource Management Area (CREMA) benefit sharing and abunu and abusa (sharecropping/land sharing) in the agricultural sector (Dumenu et al., 2014).

The forestry sector in Ghana is bedevilled with challenges such as weak institutional capacity of forestry sector institutions; high level of illegal logging and no efficient wood tracking system (WTS) in place; low level of benefit flows to communities; lack of land use right/land tenure rights of local communities; savannah resource management not given same importance as forest management and natural resource livelihood related conflicts (Marfo and Schanz, 2008; Gyimah and Dadebo, 2010; Derkyi et al, 2014)

2.8.4 Customary land tenure arrangements in Ghana

Customary land tenure systems include all land held by various stools or skins, families and clans characterised with varied tenure management systems depending on the location and leadership of a particular stool or skin, clans and families (Kassanga and Kotey, 2001). Generally, all lands in Ghana are managed and governed by customary laws (Boamah, 1986). However, in practice the state laws take precedence over customary laws (Kassanga and Kotey, 2001).

Customary land tenure in Ghana varied in practice and is location specific. For example, land rights vested in beneficiaries vary across the southern part of the country to the northern part (Larbi, 2006; Crook et al., 2007; Pomevor, 2014). As explained by Kassanga and Kotey (2001) and Agbosu et al. (2007), irrespective of where the land is located in Ghana, they all have similar characteristics. The land is usually governed by traditional authorities with land or earth priests, clans or family heads serving as trustees. Land rights are also established through first settlement on the land, first clearance of land, conquest through war and also as gifts from persons. The Land Title Registration Law, 1986 (PNDCL 152) indentified four types of land rights. These include allodial title, freehold title, leasehold title and lesser interest in land (Dumenu, 2010). Among the aforementioned types of interests in land, allodial title is the highest known to customary law and is location specific. For example, in some Ghanaian traditional communities it is vested in traditional stools or skins while in others it is held by clans, families, sub stools and individuals. DaRocha and Lodoh, (1999) points out that allodial title can be acquired by a person only through transfer in the form of gift and purchasing. It could be inferred from the above that allodial title can be acquired by the rich and wealthy in society through purchasing and the poor can only do so based on their established relationship with the group owning the allodial title.

Freehold is further divided into common law freehold and customary law freehold. Common law freehold is the right to land acquired by sale or gift made by the groups owning the allodial title. In this type the holder can create a common law with the involvement of both parties coming into terms that any dispute that may arise over the land in the near future be regulated by that common law (Dumenu, 2010). As explained by Marfo, (2009), settler or migrant farmers are able to acquire land by this means and have freehold rights to their farmlands. Customary law freehold (usufructuary title) on the other hand is the rights held by sub-stools, lineage, families and individuals in land owned through succession or first clearance of land. Under the customary law freehold members enjoy usufructs rights and each member has a right to a portion of the land he is farming on for which no other member can exercise ownership over that same land (Woodman, 1996: Kassanga and Kotey, 2001; Pomevor, 2014). However, Dumenu, (2010) explained that members with usufructs can lease or grant agricultural tenancies or other arrangements such as abunu (a half share) or abusa (a third share) usually to migrants or settler farmers for which they owe it an obligation to perform certain services to the stool owning the allodial title. Leaseholds are rights given or granted to a person to use or occupy a land for a specified term. Generally, a lease may be given or granted either by the holder of the allodial title or a customary freeholder. Under this type, the lessee pays for the right to use or occupy the land, usually in the form of an annual rent, and has oral or written agreement covering the manner in which the land is used. It can be inferred from the above that the lessees' right to use the land can be terminated and withdrawn by the holder at the end of the specified term.

Lesser interests in land for the purposes of agriculture are created by owners of the allodial titles or customary freeholds. The two major tenure arrangements used are *abunu* and *abusa*, usually in the southern part of Ghana which are sharecropping arrangements by which the tenant tills the land and at harvest gives a specified portion of the produce to the landlord.

Generally, the tenant farmer is entitled to a third of the produce from the land in the case of *abusa* and half of the produce under *abunu*. In some cases, abusa depends on the type of crop cultivated by the tenant and his/her level of investment in its cultivation. In most cases for short duration crops such as maize, the land owner takes a third and the tenant two-thirds. This often happens when the landowner only releases the land to the tenant without any other investment in labour or cash in cultivating the crop.

2.8.5 Tree tenure in Ghana

Tree tenure is explained to mean a bundle of rights (right to own, dispose, inherit, use and exclude others) a person enjoys over tree and tree products (Fortmann, 1985; Dumenu, 2010). It is explained that, these rights are categorized into use rights, control and alienation (Dumenu, 2010). A use right allows a person access, withdrawal and exploitation of tree and tree products. A control right is the right to manage and exclude

RAS

others from having access to tree and tree products and the right of alienation is the right one has to sell, rent and transfer rights over tree and tree products to others either through sale or gift.

Tree tenure in Ghana is complex and diverse in both context and types. In the case of planted trees by individuals or groups, the planter has exclusive rights (right to use, access, and manage, alienation and exclusion) over the trees which have been stated in the Timber Resources Management (Amendment) Act, 2002. Even in this regard there are exceptions. For Commercial or economic trees, the planter has to register with the state's agency responsible for managing timber resources (Forest Service Division (FSD) of the Forest Commission) and the due processes observed before the planter can have economic use of the trees in Ghana (Dumenu, 2010). In the case of naturally occurring or growing economic timber trees found either in forest reserves or off- reserves, tenure rights are vested in the President of

Ghana on behalf of respective stools or skins as stated in section 16 of the Concession Act, 1962. It can be inferred from the ongoing discussion that farmers have no right over naturally growing timber trees found on their farmlands even though they continue to pass judgement over which trees to retain on their farmlands when clearing the land for farming (Amanor, 1999; Marfo and Schanz, 2008; Marfo, 2009). Nonconducive tree tenure is largely regarded as a disincentive to sustainable forest management as majority of farmers still perceive forests as places to increase

agricultural productivity to support subsistence living and also destroy or sell out timber trees illegally to chainsaw operators which according to Ribot and Peluso (2003) is illicit access. If sustainable management of private and communal forests is a desired social goal, then incremental changes in tenure features (transferability,

20

comprehensiveness, economic compensation, and duration) would facilitate its achievement.

2.8.6 Benefit sharing arrangement for timber resources in Ghana

The distribution of revenue from timber resources in forest reserves is guided by the 1992 Constitution of Ghana. The Constitution stated that 60% of the revenue be assigned to Forestry Commission (FC), 19.8% to the District Assembly (DA), 9% to the Traditional Council (TC), 7.2% to the Stool and 4% also to the Office of Administration of Stool lands (OASL) (TBI, 2009). With regard to the distribution of outside reserve, 40% of the revenue is assigned to Forestry Commission (FC), 29.7% to the District Assembly (DA), 10.8% to the Traditional Council (TC), 13.5% to the Stool and 6% also to the Office of Administration of Stool lands (OASL) (Nketial et al, 2004; TBI, 2009). It can be inferred from the above that the farmer who tends and nurtures the timber trees on farmlands in both reserves is not considered in the distribution the benefits. This creates disparity and discrimination in the benefit sharing arrangement which has been termed not equitable. For example, Amanor, (2005) posits that existing forestry policies and laws in Ghana fail to provide equitable benefit sharing scheme but rather gave the opportunity for the rich, powerful and politically wellconnected few individuals to appropriate all forest benefits.

2.9 REDD+ in Ghana

REDD+ refers to Reduced Emissions from Deforestation and forest Degradation with biodiversity conservation and carbon stocks components (Nketia et al, 2009; Cotula and Mayers, 2009; Tulyasuwan et al, 2015). It draws on the basis that about 20% of global greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions are generated mostly by deforestation and forest degradtion including bush burning. REDD+ as a mechanism seeks to assist developing countries like Ghana to reduce their deforestation and forest degraddation in exchange of financial incentives for verified reductions (Nketia et al, 2009; Cotula and Mayers, 2009; Tulyasuwan et al, 2015).

In Ghana, REDD+ Readiness Preparation Proposal (R-PP) was developed after the approval of its REDD+ Readiness Plan Idea Note (R-PP) in July 2008 with emphasis on foest sector policy, legislation and governance focusing on tree teure security, giving incentives to off-reserve farmers to conserve and plant trees and land and carbon rights. It also focuses on agro-forestry carbon conservation activities as much of deforestation relates to agriculture in the country.

In effect, REDD+ is a new opportunity for receiving financial incentives for the fight against deforestation and forest degradation. However, inequitable benefit sharing, tree tenure insecurity, lack of law enforcement and policies, difficulty in land acquisition and tenure regimes were identified as major governance challenges facing the implementation of REDD+ in Ghana. (Cotula et al, 2004; Amelia et al, 2007;

Green Dove, 2007; Nketia et al, 2009; Cotula and Mayers, 2009; Tulyasuwan et al, 2015)

2.10 Conceptual framework of the study

Institutional structures and governance arrangements influence the provision of environmental services on farmlands. This view is supported by Angelsen et al, (2009) showing that institutional structures influence the way farmers in agricultural landscapes perceive tree and what motivates them to engage in the destruction of timber trees on farmlands. Weak governance of agro-ecosystems on the other hand is also responsible for corruption, lack of financial transparency and accountability and perverse incentives which are the causes of mass destruction of the forest. The present study is guided by the conceptual framework in Figure 2.1. Farmers are the major decision makers in agricultural landscape concerning the provision of enivronmental services. Therefore, laws enforcement on deforestation, bush fires and illegal logging by enforecment agencies will regulate the way farmers consume timber resources which will have positive effect on the ES provision. The implementation of equitable benefit sharing, co-management of forest resources, flexible tenure systems and incentives for farmers will encourage them to retain and integrate timber trees on farmlands. The synergy between institutional structures and governance arrangements will also have an overall positive effect on the provision of ES such as carbon sequestration, landscape beauty, nutrient cycling, watershed protection and biodiversity conservation.




<u>ENHANCED ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES:</u> Carbon sequestration, soil formation, nutrient cycling, watershed protection,

landscape beauty, biodiversity protection

Figure 2.1: Conceptual framework for conceptualizing provision of ES on farmlands

WJSANE

CHAPTER THREE METHODOLOGY

3.1 Study area

3.1.1 Location

Sene East District was created out of the then Sene District (now known as Sene West) on 9th March, 2012 with Kajaji as the District Capital (GSS, 2010). It is located in the North Eastern corner of the Brong Ahafo region of Ghana (Map .3.1). The total population of the six communities sampled was 35,838 people with 18,887 being males and 16,951 females (GSS, 2010). Majority of the population (84.6%) aged 15 years and older are economically active while 15.4% are economically not active. Agriculture is the dominate form of employment (70.3%) in the study area. Yam, rice, groundnut, maize and cassava are the common food crops grown in the study area on subsistence basis. However, there are no cash crops such as cocoa and coffee (GSS, 2010; SEDA, 2015)

3.1.2. Climate

The district falls between the Wet Semi-Equatorial and Tropical Continental Climatic Regions of Ghana and experiences two seasons; rainy and long dry seasons. The rainy season starts from April to October giving way to the dry season from November to March. The rainfall distribution varies from year to year, sometimes with intermittent droughts and floods mostly peaking in August. April to July is the period for the major rainfall while September to late October, is the minor period. The occurrence of droughts or floods affects crop growth, thus resulting in reduced crop yields every year, as optimal nutrients intake by the crops is impaired (GSS, 2010; SEDA, 2015).

3.1.3. Vegetation

The vegetation of the district is predominantly Guinea Savanna woodland with light under growth and scattered trees. The major and economic trees are Shea, dawadawa, baobab, mahogany, papao, senya, kane, onyina, kubre, kyenkyen, watapor, wama and neem species. Generally, tall grasses such as the elephant grasses and varieties of species mixed with these trees can be identified in the district. The vegetation opens up gradually and the trees reduce in height as one travels to the northern end of the district. Human activities such as bush burning, tree felling for fuel, poor farming practices, sand and gravel winning contribute immensely to the destruction of the vegetation and consequently the environment (GSS, 2010; SEDA, 2015).

3.1.4. Geology and Soils

The rocks underlying the district form part of the Voltaian formation which covers about two-fifths of the surface area of Ghana. The rocks belonging to this formation are mainly sedimentary and exhibit horizontal alignments. Sandstone, shales, mudstone and limestone are the principal examples of these rocks. The capability of any soil to support plant life depends on its water-holding capacity, its depth and fertility. The soil type in the Sene East district is the savannah ochrosol, which is generally well drained, friable and porous in nature.

The soils in the area are generally medium-textured ochrosols, which moderately contain organic matter. Gravel and clay deposits abound in the district providing a promising potential for construction, brick and tile, and pottery industries. There is however narrow strips of alluvial soils along the numerous dry valleys of the streams, the Volta Lake and Sene River suitable for rice farming. Generally, the soils are very fertile and enhance largescale cultivation of crops such as yam, maize, groundnuts, rice and cowpea, as well as vegetables such as tomatoes and garden eggs.



Map 3.1: Sene East District with study sites (GSS, GIS, 2010)

3.2 Research Design

Brink (2002) defines a research design as "a blueprint for conducting a study with maximum control over factors that may interfere with the validity of the findings. The research was to cover questionnaire administration, informal discussions and transect walk for field observations. Contingent Valuation Method

(CVM) was used as a method of data collection. **3.3 Data collection**

Data collection was in two folds. A survey questionnaire was administered to individual farmers constituting the major source of primary data for the study (Appendix A).

Secondly, informal discussions were also held with the Director of Agriculture, the Agricultural Extension Officer, the District Planning Officer and the Forest Service Division (FSD) constituted the secondary data sources. The Traditional

Authorities (Chiefs and elders) were also interviewed on management practices. Transect walk was undertaken across selected farms to validate answers respondents provided during questionnaire interviewing. It was also to observe at first hand, variations in farming practices undertaken in the area as well as attitudes and traditional socio-cultural practices.

Second, questionnaire of both open and close ended questions was administered to farmers to solicit for their willingness to pay for the provision of environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands by means of the Contingent Valuation Method (CVM). Mitchell and Carson, (1989) posit that CVM surveys should be carried out in a manner that will enable individual respondents understand the quality levels of the good in question and the potential improvements respondents are likely to get in order to avoid unrealistic response of willingness to pay (WTP) that may lead to omission of essential variable which can cause some bias in the estimates of coefficients in the econometric model.

To aid respondents' understanding of the services to be valued, a visual image was presented (Appendix A). These images were meant to expose respondents to the benefits and importance of providing environmental services. Respondents were made aware that in order to get image A they are to integrate trees on their farmlands as a way of paying for the environmental services.

Farmers were made aware also of the fact that, the form of payment is the energy, time, opportunity cost of use of the land and cost of obtaining seedling that would be quantified into monetary values. Information on respondents' demographic

28

characteristics and factors influencing their willingness to pay for provision of environmental services were also collected

3.4 Target Population / Sampling Frame

The target population for the present study was farmers who had been into farming for at least three years and above. The assumption is that; they would have more experience needed for the success of the study. The sample frame for the study constituted 320 registered farmers engaged in a five-year community sensitization program on climate change under the Ghana Social Opportunities Project (GSOP) funded by the World Bank and the Ghana Government. In consultation with the District Planning Officer and the Assistant, Community Development Officer and Agriculture Extension Officer these farmers were selected to further evaluate and monitor their progress.

3.5 Sample Size determination

In determining the sample size for the study from the sample frame, a mathematical method was adopted in order to increase the authenticity of the research outcome. Giving room for a minimal degree of error, the study operates at a 95 % level of confidence with a margin of error of 5 %. Using the mathematical sampling method: where n= sample size, N= sampling population and α = margin of error, as indicated by Miller and Brewer, (2003), the sample size was deduced from the population by the formula:

Where:

n = Sample size of the study population; N =Total population; α = the margin of error at 95% confidence level and error of margin of 5% (α =0.05) 1=constant.

Therefore, the sample size (n) for the study is given by

$$n = \frac{320}{1 + 320(0.05)^2}$$
$$n = \frac{320}{1.8}$$
$$n = 177$$

In order to obtain a representative sample of respondents in each section of the study area, the sample was proportionally distributed among the study communities. (Table

3.1).

Table 5.1: Samp	size for the study communit	<u>ies</u>	
Communities	Sample size per the study	Calculated sample	Percentage
	area		(%)
Kajaji	(58/320) *177	32	18
Bassa	(58/320) *177	32	18
Premuase	(54/320) *177	30	16.9
Bodinka	(54/320) *177	30	16.9
Nyankotreh	(51/320) *177	28	15.8
Nketiakrom	(45/320) *177	25	14.1
Total	1 Par	177	100

Table 3.1: Sample size for the study communities

N.B: The numerator is the total number of registered farmers in each community

3.6 Sampling Procedures

Stratified random sampling was employed. The procedure for selecting respondents for the study was done by dividing the population of each community in the study area by the stratum (males and females) and sampling within each community using simple random sampling so that respondents was selected

proportionally to their representation in the total population.

Considering the calculated sample size for each community in the study area (Table 3.1), each sample size was divided into males and females according to their respective

proportions. That is, 52.7% males and 47.3% females (Table 3.2). The selection of males and females within each community was done by inviting all registered farmers who are males in each community to choose from a box containing YES and NO. YES means you would be considered for the study and NO means the otherwise. This was also carried out on the females until the required percentage of both males and females were arrived at to their representation in the population.

Calculated sample	Males	Females
32	17	15
32	17	15
30	16	14
30	16	14
28	15	13
25	13	12
177	94	83
	Calculated sample 32 32 30 30 28 25 177	Calculated sample Males 32 17 32 17 30 16 30 16 28 15 25 13 177 94

Table 3.2: Number of males and females selected per each community in the study area

3.7 Data Sources

The study made extensive use of both primary and secondary sources of information relevant to the study. The primary sources of information were gathered from the analysis of questionnaires that was administered to respondents. The information from primary sources is more reliable since it was gathered from questionnaires administered solely for the purpose of the study. The secondary sources of information included reports from organizations, brochures and manuals. A number of both published and unpublished information which are relevant to the study were also gathered using the internet.

3.8 Data Analysis

Data was analysed using quantitative data analysis method. Quantitative method involves proceeding from the positivist assumption that, if something exists, it exists in

some degree and can therefore be numerically measured. The survey data was coded and analyzed using Microsoft Excel and Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 16. An Independent Sample T- Test was run to compare the means of responses of farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services on farmlands.

A Multiple Regression Model was run to determine factors influencing farmers' willingness to pay for provision of environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. Variables were inputted into the SPSS to determine means, standard deviations and test for significance of factors influencing respondents' willingness to pay for environmental services. The model used in this study was adopted from Grala et.al, (2009). The estimated model was specified as follows:

$$WTP = \alpha + \beta_1 G + \beta_2 A + \beta_3 ES + \beta_4 AL + \beta_5 FC + \beta_6 YF + \epsilon$$

Where: WTP is the dependent variable

 $\alpha = constant$

 $\beta(s) = coefficients of explainatory variables$

G = Gender

A = Age of respondents

ES = Educational status of respondents

AL = Access to land

FC = Farmers' perception to climate change YF = Years into farming ϵ = error term

CHAPTER FOUR

RESULTS

4.1 Socioeconomic characteristics of respondents

The total number surveyed was 177. As shown in Table 4.1, there were more men than women in the study area. In an informal interview with some women in the study area mentioned that, they had difficulties in acquiring land for farming.

Table 4.1: Socioeconomic Characteristics of respondents in the study area

Socioeconomic characteristics	Percentage (%)
Gender	
• Male	53.1
• Female	46.9
Age	
• 20-50	88.1
• 51-60	11.9
Educational Status	
No formal education	63.7
Formal education	36.3
Occupation	
• Farming	93.3
• Farming and others	6.7
Migrant Status	
• Natives	42.9
• Settlers	57.1
Source: Field Survey, 2015	A

4.2 Factors influencing farmers tree related practices in the study area

It was found that non- timber trees were given the utmost care and protection by weeding





Figure 4.1: Non-timber tree related practices adopted by farmers in the study area.

Respondents gave reasons for the non-timber tree related practices in the study area. Most especially fruit trees serve as a source of food (Figure 4.2).



Figure 4.2: Respondents indicating reasons for non-timber tree related practices in the study area

There was no special care given to timber trees. Among the several timber tree related

practices, clearing timber trees to make way for farming and setting fire at the roots of

timber trees were common (Table 4.2).

Table 4.2: Percentage of respondents indicating timber tree related practices in the study area

Tree related practices	Number of	Percentage			
autor	responses	(%)			
Setting fire at the roots of timber trees	124	25.3			
Cutting timber trees to make way for farming	104	21.1			
Cutting timber trees for charcoal burning	99	20.2			
Killing timber trees at tender stage	97	19.8			
Selling timber trees to illegal chainsaw	67	13.6			
operators		2			
Total	491	100			
Source: Field Survey 2015. NB (multiple response question)					
- 19 3	and half of the				

It was found out that farmers engage in these practices for various reasons. Tree ownership problem was a major reason (Table 4.3).

JANE

Reasons for tree related practices	Number of respon	ses Percentage (%)
Tree ownership problems	157	21.2
Activities of illegal chainsaw	156	21.1
operators		
Lack of accountability in timber	152	20.5
revenue		
No direct benefit to farmers	146	19.7
Land tenure problems	129	17.4
Total	741	100

Table 4.3: Percentage of respondents indicating reasons for timber tree related practices in the study area

Source: Field Survey, 2015 NB (multiple response question)



Plate 4.1: Papao (Afzelia Africana) destroyed on a fallow in Nketiakrom in the study area.

4.3 Farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands

Generally, respondents preferred imgae A (Timber trees integrated with food crops) as compared to B (Timber trees fell and sawn into boards illegally) (Appendix A). Respondents after comparing the images, Bassa community recorded the highest with 18% having desire for image A. Bodinka and Nyankotreh had less desire for image B. However, it was observed that the disparities in the level of choice for A in the communities were the active age group and B those in the inactive age group

(Table 4.4).



communities			
Communities	Image A (%)	Image B (%)	
Kajaji	16.4	1.7	
Bassa	18.0	-	
Premuase	14.7	2.3	
Bodinka	13.0	4.0	
Nyankotreh	13.0	2.8	
Nketia Krom	13.6	0.5	
Total	88.7	11.3	
Courses Eald Current	2015		

4.4: Percentage of respondents desiring image A and B among study communities

Source: Field Survey, 2015

It was found that 59% of respondents expressed willingness to pay to provide environmental services such as carbon sequestration, climate regulation, watershed regulation, flood control among others through the integration of trees on farmlands. As can be seen from Table 4.5, respondents were willing to part away with tubers of yam for obtaining seedlings.

 Table 4.5: Respondents preference for WTP for environmental services through integrating timber trees on a ha per annum

No. of Tubers of	Amount GHC	Frequency	Percentage (%)
yam	- Clark		
25	50	51	49
30	60	12	11.5
35	70	3	2.9
40	80	5	4.8
45	90	6	5.8
50	100	4	3.8
60	120	3	2.9
70	140	4	3.8
75	150	60	5.8
200	200	10	9.6
Total		104	100

Source: Field Survey, 2015

Respondents articulated several reasons for their willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating trees on farmlands (Table 4.6).

4.6: Respondents indicating reasons for willing to pay for environmental <u>services through integrating</u> timber trees on farmlands

Reasons for WTP	Number of responses	Percentage (%)
Income generation	104	26.9
Contributes to rainfall	97	25.2
Contribution to soil	83	21.5
fertility		
Erosion checking	56	14.5
Provides shade for	46	11.9
relaxation		
Total	386	100

Source: Field Survey, 2015 NB: Multiple response question

Some respondents were unwilling to use their time, energy as a form of payment to provide environmental services through integrating timber trees on their farmlands. Among the several reasons articulated by such respondents, difficulty in acquiring land was a major challenge (Figure 4.3).



Figure 4.3: Respondents preference for not willing to pay to provide ecosystem services through integration of timber trees on farmlands

Surprisingly, no native complained of the activities of illegal chainsaw operators as deterring their willingness to pay to provide environmental services through integrating trees on farmlands (Table 4.7). NIL

4.7: Distribution of reasons for not WTP among Natives and Settlers							
Reasons for not WTP		Natives		Settlers			
	N	Percentage (%) N		Percentage			
				(%)			
Government must pay	30	9.3	6	1.8			
Difficulties in acquiring land	22	6.9	51	15.8			
Indiscriminate Logging	0	0	67	20.8			
Inequitable benefit sharing	18	5.6	55	17.1			
Tree tenure insecurity	16	5	57	17.7			
Total	86	26.8	236	73.2			
G T' 11G 0015							

Source: Field Survey, 2015

4.4.1 Willingness to pay for environmental services

As can be seen in Table 4.8, Bassa community had a mean of GHC108.40 (SD=52.42) being the highest among communities in the study area. The community with the least mean WTP value of GHC50.91 (SD=3.02) was Nketia Krom community.

Table 4.8: Willingness to pay for environmental services in study communities						
Community	N	Min.	Min. Max.		Std. Deviation	
15	100	(GH¢)	(GH¢)	(GH€)	2-1	
Kajaji	24	50	200	87.92	56.03	
Bassa	25	50	200	108.40	52.42	
Premuase	20	50	200	92.50	46.67	
Bodinka	14	50	200	63.57	39.54	
Nyankotreh	10	50	60	52.00	4.22	
NketiaKrom	11	50	60	50.91	3.02	

Source: Field Survey, 2015

Respondents were much concerned about the type of trees to integrate with their food crops. The survey indicates that Wawa is the most preferred species followed by Mahogany (Table 4.9). However, farmers were unwilling to integrate Kane and KyenKyen with their food crops.

4.9: Types of timber trees respondents are willing to integrate with food crops <u>in</u> <u>order to provide environmental services</u>

Type of	tree		
Local Name	Scientific Name	Number of	Percentage (%)
		responses	
Wawa	Triplochiton	104	45.4
	scleroxylon		
Mahogany	Khaya ivorensis	58	25.3
Ofram	Terminalia superb	21	9.2
Papao	Afzelia Africana	19	8.3
Kyenkyen	Antiaris toxicaria	15	6.6
Kane Total	<u>Anogeissus leiocarpus</u>	12	5.2
	CEN	229	100

Source: Field Survey, 2015 (Multiple response question)

4.4.2 Payment Vehicle for tree integration

It was discovered that 99% selected donations as their payment vehicle. Surprisingly, none of the respondents selected Utility bill or increase in prices of farming inputs. However, 1% selected tax on farm products as their payment vehicle (Table 4.10).

Table 4.10:	Percentage	of	respondents	indicating	their	Payment	Vehicle	for	tree
integration									

Payment Vehicle	Frequency	Percentage (%)
Donations	103	99
Tax on farm products	1	1
Utility bill	0	0
Increase in price of farming inputs	0	0
Total	104	100

Source: Field Survey, 2015

4.4.3: Mode of payment for tree integration

It was discovered that, 92.3% of the respondents wanted the mode of payment to be annually. However, less than 3% of respondents selected weekly as the mode of payment (Figure 4.4).





Figure 4.4: Percentage of respondents indicating their Period of payment

4.4.4 Preferred farmland for tree integration

Farmers indicated the type of farmland they will be willing to integrate timber trees on and it was discovered that 74% of respondents were willing to integrate timber trees on their food crop farmland (Figure 4.5).



Table 4.5: Respondents indicating their preferred type of farmland for integrating timber trees

4.5 Factors influencing Farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services on farmlands

A Multiple Regression was used to determine the significance of these variations. As can be seen from Table 4.11, age, gender, educational status, farmers' perception to climate change and access to land are all significant at 5%. However, years into farming was found not significant.

Table 4.11: A Multiple Regression Model estimates of factors influencing farmers' willingness to pay (WTP) for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands

Variable	N	Coefficients	t-Statistics	Sig.
Constant		11.997	0.259	0.001
Gender	177	9.347	-2.308***	0.0001
Age	177	5.040	-0.623***	0.0001
Educational status	177	6.034	5.739***	0.001
Years into farming	177	0.520	1.001	0.096
Farmers to climat	e 177	36.073	-0.011***	0.0001
perception	-	1		
change				
Access to land	177	7.621	1.123***	0.0001
NB: $R^2 = .753$, $F(7, 58) = 68.67$, p	<.001			

NB: *** show statistical significance at 5%.

4.6 Assessment of Institutional structures and Governance arrangements

4.6.1 Management of forest resources in the area

Respondents indicated that chiefs are the traditional forest managers in the communities surveyed. Ninety-nine percent of the respondents reported there were no Forest Services Division officers in the District. (Figure 4.6).



Figure 4.6: Percentage of farmers showing the presence of Forest Service Division (FSD) office is in the study area



chiefs manage the forest resources on their behalf (Table 4.12).

Table 4.12: Percentage of farmers indicating their perception about forest management in the study area

Management of forest resources	Number of respondents	Percentage (%)		
Not Happy	149	84.2		
Нарру	23	13		
Don't know	5	2.8		
Total	177	100		
Source: Field Survey, 2015				

Respondents who were not happy with the way forest resources are managed in the area further advanced reasons in support of their views. Among these, 26% of farmers said they are not happy because there is high level of corruption in the management of forest

resources in the area (Table 4.13).

Table 4.13: Reasons for farmers'	dissatisfaction in the management of forest resources
in the study area	

Reasons	Number of responses	Percentage (%)
Corruption	145	26
Lack of accountability and transparency	128	22.9
Lack of inclusiveness	99	17.7
Lack of free, prior and informed consent	97	17.4
(FPIC)		
Lack of fairness	89	15.9
Total	558	100
0 E'110 0015 (M 1/ 1	· · ·	

Source: Field Survey, 2015 (Multiple response question)

4.6.2 Access to Land and Tenure arrangements

Majority of farmers (78%) admitted that they do not own the land on which they farm. However, 22% of the respondents said they have ownership right to the land they cultivate (Figure 4.7 next page).



Figure 4.7: Respondents indicating their perception on land ownership in the district Source: Field Survey, 2015

4.6.3 Tree tenure security

Most of the respondents said the trees belong to the chiefs or their landlords. However, 11.3% of them said the trees belong to the Government (Figure 4.8).



Figure 4.8: Percentage of respondents indicating owners of trees in the study area

4.6.4 Challenges farmers encounter with chainsaw operators in the study area

Farmers complained they have not been given any compensation for crop damage by chainsaw operators. As a result farmers ranked non-payment of compensation as a major challenge they encounter with chainsaw operators in the district (Figure 4.9).

WJSANE



Figure 4.9: Percentage of farmers indicating challenges they encounter with chainsaw operators in the study area

4.6.5 Benefit sharing

Majority of farmers (85.3%) complained of the benefit sharing as being inequitable in the area and as a result they show their dissatisfaction (Figure 4.10).



Figure 4.10: Percentage of farmers showing dissatisfaction in the benefit sharing

CHAPTER FIVE DISCUSSION

5.1 Socioeconomic characteristics of respondents

Farmers' willingness to pay for provision of environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands depends on their socioeconomic status. Gender disparities in rural communities in terms of use and ownership of natural resources cannot be overemphasized. Women in the study area had difficulties in accessing land for farming. This confirms observations made by Ardayfio-Shardorf et al, (2007) indicating that men domination pose a lot of restriction to women for example when accessing land for farming. This could pose a great challenge to sustainable governance of agro-ecosystem in the area.

A study conducted by Nair (1993) points out that labour is among the most critical socioeconomic challenges likely to affect the output of tree planting programs. However, in the study area labour force is an advantage as majority of respondents belongs to the economically active groups. This would have a positive effect on the provision of environmental services through tree integration as the active age groups have the time, energy and resources that would be needed for the success of tree integration.

5.2 Factors influencing farmers tree related practices in the study area

Farmers' tree related practices depend on the type of tree in question. Fruit trees were given the utmost care and protection by weeding around them and also preventing them from wild fires while special care was not given to timber trees. Fruit trees were mostly retained because it served as a source of food on the farm and also as a source of income to some households. Most farmers especially migrants prefer keeping fruits trees on their farmland than timber trees because of competing claims associated with keeping timber trees on farmlands. This result is similar to Wireko, (2011) and Hachoofwe, (2012) who indicated that farmers retain certain species of trees on their farmlands due to the various benefits they derived from them. If farmers could give same treatment to timber trees as it is with fruit trees on farmlands, it would help provide essential services like biodiversity conservation, climate regulation, nutrient cycling among others.

It is obvious to say that farmers do not give special care to timber trees because of the fact that they do not have the right to use, inherit, own, transfer and alienate others from using the timber trees that they tend and nurture on their farmlands and hence selling them out to illegal chainsaw operators. This confirms observations made by Agyeman, (2004); Marfo, (2004); Odoom, (2005); Acheampong and Marfo, (2011). These studies indicated that some local communities in Ghana have strong support for illegal chainsaw operations for the fact that there is lack of clarity over forest and tree tenure especially trees on farms. In effect, if good governance arrangements are not in place to allow farmers to enjoy some user rights to the timber trees they tend and nurture on their farmlands, it could have negative implications for sustainable governance of agro-ecosystems and the involvement of local communities in the sustainable forest management.

Similarly, the activities of illegal chainsaw operators have also compromised farmers desire to integrate timber trees on farmlands. Even though commercial chainsawing has been banned and criminalized in Ghana since 1998 (Acheampong and Marfo, 2011) it is difficult for enforcement agencies to strictly enforce the ban. If law enforcement agencies are able to enforce the ban it would encourage farmers to integrate timber trees on farmlands.

5.3 Farmers' willingness to pay for provision of environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands

According to respondents, trees play a crucial role on their farms. It is possible that this has reflected in their willingness to integrate timber trees on their farmlands. Most especially farmers who engage in farming for more than 10 years are able to tell which particular timber tree is conducive to be incorporated into their farming systems. This is consistent with findings of Amanor, (1997) and Dumenu, (2010) showing that famers are knowledgeable about the types of trees that are conducive for soil conservation, soil fertility enhancement, shading out of pan tropical weeds and hence maintain these tree species on their farmlands.

This implies that farmers understand the interplay between socioeconomic and biological interface (Danquah and Kuwornu, 2015). For example, Kane (*Anogeissus leiocarpus*), Kyenkyen (*Antiaris toxicaria*), Ofram (*Terminalia superba*) and Papao (*Afzelia Africana*) species were good source of timber but are not suitable to integrate with farmers' staple crop (yam). Other farmers also said that some of the species like Kane (*Anogeissus leiocarpus*) attract charcoal producers and chainsaw operators and for the fear of them, farmers were not willing to integrate these species with food crops. These findings are consistent with Stosch et al. (2002) and Blay et al., (2007) who indicated that Kane (*Anogeissus leiocarpus*) produces high density charcoal and are preferred tree species for charcoal production.

In this regard respondents were willing to integrate Wawa (*Triplochiton scleroxylon*) because it grows taller and does not cast unnecessary shadows on food crops and also because it is a valuable species that is scarce in the area. They also prefer mahogany (*Khaya ivorensis*) because of its medicinal value over other species. This implies that farmers will be more willing to integrate only tree species that do not

hamper the growth of their crops and invite strangers (chainsaw operators and charcoal producers) into their farms. It is certain that farmers' knowledge about the

importance of keeping trees on farmlands will result in their corresponding willingness to pay to incorporate trees on farmlands.

Other respondents have mixed feelings about using their time, energy, opportunity cost of use of land and cost of obtaining seedlings as a form of payment to provide environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands on the following premise: First, some argue that it is the government that has to pay them for providing ecosystem services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. Most of respondents within this category were natives. This implies that if government should pay they would have the lion share as they own the land and migrants who have no land holding rights may end up getting nothing.

Secondly, difficulties in land acquisition were reported by respondents as a major factor discouraging farmers from paying for provision of environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. Farmers within this category are migrant farmers with women affected the most. Women access to land is tied to their relationship with men as wives (Danquah and Kuwornu, 2015). This is a challenge to women participation in sustainable forest management in rural communities where men have exclusive access to land based on the fact that they are the head of the family. If gender related issues are addressed, it is possible women will be more willing to subscribe to programmes that will lead to improvement in the status quo of provision of environmental services.

Third, respondents (migrant/settler) farmers complained of indiscriminate logging as deterring them from subscribing to the programme. It is surprising to note that some native farmers did not complain of illegal logging. The reason is that most of

them own the chainsaw machines which they give to operators for some additional income.

Finally, inequitable benefit sharing was also a factor discouraging farmers from paying for provision of environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. Farmers complained of the chiefs taking absolute control of timber revenues. They therefore describe the type of benefit sharing as "Royal Takes All". If a fair and equitable benefit sharing scheme is institutionalized, it may affect good governance of agro-ecosystem negatively and also discourage farmers from integrating timber trees for improvements in the status quo of environmental services. Equity is said to be the central pillars of Payment for Environmental Services (PES) where providers of environmental services are compensated and those receiving the services pay for their provision (Pagiola and Platais, 2002). The absence of economic benefits makes farmers see the forest as a place for increasing agricultural productivity. This implies that equitable benefit sharing is important to enable farmers cause a change in land use that would improve the status quo of environmental services which is crucial in recent times as emerging effort to mitigate climate change.

5.4.2 Vehicle of Payment for tree integration

The result suggests that respondents needed some comfort in the payment mode in order to integrate timber trees on their farmlands. It is reflected in majority of respondents selecting donations as the payment vehicle. It is possible that farmers were not comfortable with the other payment vehicles e.g. increase in price of farming inputs, tax on farm products and utility bill. For example, farmers have complained of paying high electricity bills but have not received stable power for the past two years and cannot stand an increase in their utility bills as payment vehicle. Farmers have also complained of high cost of farming inputs. So there is the possibility that farmers would find it difficult to pay if the payment is scheduled in the form of increased in price of farming inputs. However, they find it very convenient to pay required amount as donations which can be in the form of farm produce (such as maize, yam) at the end of their farming season.

5.4.3 Preferred farmland for tree integration

Food crop land is the type of land currently under cultivation. Respondents stated that they will have enough time for the trees as they tend the food crops and the trees concurrently. It is possible that trees integrated on food crop lands are likely to be protected from bush/wild fires. This implies that delivery of environmental services will be protected. However, there is the danger that some can be destroyed especially during weeding.

Fallow land on the other hand is crop land left with no crops on for a season in order to recover its fertility. Some respondents stated that they preferred integrating trees on their fallow because it will help regain nutrients for the soil. This confirms observations made by Alardi and Olujobi, (2014) showing that trees can be retained to maintain soil fertility on fallow lands. This implies that trees grown on fallow lands help to recover soil fertility faster than leaving the land under natural regeneration which may take a longer period to recover.

5.5 Factors influencing farmers' willingness to pay for provision of environmental services through integrating trees on farmlands

Gender was a significant factor and positively influenced farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating trees on farmlands. This implies that more men are willing to pay for environmental services than women. This result similar with other studies showing that gender related issues are very critical and influencing decision to conserve natural resources in rural communities of Ghana (Wireko, 2011; Bucagu et al., 2012; Danquah and Kuwornu, 2015). However, other studies show a negative relationship between gender and tree planting (Fabiyi et al, 1991; Zhang et al, 2007; Ayuya et al, 2011; Wireko, 2011). Gladwin and McMillan, (1989) posit that innovative approaches such as tree planting program to boost soil fertility is likely to depend on rural women as they produce majority of food crops in many African communities. This implies that women participation in conservation practices such as willingness to pay to improve upon the status quo of environmental services through integrating trees on farmlands is important to sustainable forest management and climate mitigating strategies.

Age was significant and positively correlated to farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating trees on farmlands in the study area. Respondents within the active age group of 20-50 years were more willing to pay for environmental services through integrating trees on farmlands than the non- active age group. The active age group are stronger, healthier and full of energy and can farm a large number of hectares and are capable of keeping more than one farm. This is contrary to the misconception that it is only the aged that remains in farming in rural areas (Alardi and Olujobi, 2014). It is highly certain that the involvement of the active age group in tree planting could lead to achieving a greater output.

These results are consistent with other studies showing that age would likely influence participation in tree planting program positively (Shaikh et al, 2007; Alardi and Olujobi, 2014). This is contrary to Odera et al, (2000); Gockowski and Ndoumbe, (2004) and Wireko, (2011) showing that age does not influence the adoption of agroforestry.

Educational status of respondents was also found to be significant showing that farmers with formal education are more willing to pay for environmental services than those without formal education. Some authors are of the view that formal education is a prerequisite for farmers' participation in tree planting program. According to Alardi and Olujobi, (2014), farmers with high level of education are of good advantage as they are able to understand new farming methods and innovation leading to their application. Owubah et al, (2001); Dumenu, (2010) and Danquah and Kuwornu, (2015) posit that the educational status of farmers could affect their willingness to take part in sustainable forest management (integrating trees on farmlands). Ardayfio-Schandorf et al (2007) added that education could create the awareness in farmers toward the conservation of natural resources. This is a confirmation that increased education is positively associated with respondents' willingness to pay to provide environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands.

Shaikh et al (2007) however points out that farmers with higher level of education could influence the probability of accepting to pay to integrate trees on farmlands negatively. This view which appears to be supported by Baidoo and Amoatey (2012) suggests that educational status of respondents is not significant when paying for improvement in agricultural activities in West Akim district of Ghana. Other studies (Stoll-Kleemann and O'riordan, 2002; Wireko, 2011) also show a negative association between tree planting and educational status of respondents.

Farmers' perception of climate change was also a significant factor influencing willingness to pay for environmental services. It is possible that farmers with knowledge of climate change and the effects on agriculture will invest more in tree planting program than those without such knowledge. This means that farmers with local knowledge about climate change and its likely impacts are more willing to pay for environmental services. This confirms observations made by Danquah and Kuwornu (2015) showing that farmers' perception of climate change affects farmers' WTA positively.

Access to land was again a significant factor influencing willingness to pay. This means that farmers with access to land are more willing to pay than those without access to land. In the study area, women and migrant farmers are most affected n terms of access to land. This confirms observations made by Danquah and Kuwornu (2015) showing that, women are generally restricted when it comes to resources especially property rights on land and trees. The number of years into farming was however not significant. This means that the decision to integrate timber trees on farmlands does not depend on the number of years into farming. However, there is an overall joint effect of the variables (age, educational status, access to land, gender and perception of climate change) under consideration on farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. This means that the variation in farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. This means that the variation in farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. This means that the variation in farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. This means that the variation in farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. This means that the variation in farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands is explained by age of respondents, their educational status, gender, access to land and their perception to climate change.

5.6 Institutional structures and governance arrangements

5.6.1 Institutional structures

There is no FSD department in the study area since the district was created in 2012. However, the nearest FSD office (forest district) is located at Atebubu. As a result, there is lack of monitoring and supervision in the study area. Management of timber in the area is done by farmers and chiefs/landowners. This is similar to Domenu (2010) showing that the FSD only does monitoring in off-reserves occasionally to take inventory for allocation of timber utilization permits (TUPs) or timber utilization contracts (TUCs).

There is the likelihood that low supervision by the FSD could affect sustainable use of timber and other natural resources in the area and could lead to their depletion and extinction.

5.6.2 Easy access to land and favourable Land Tenure System

Land tenure has been a long-time problem to many farmers especially migrants in the study area. Land tenure arrangements tend to favour landowners than it is to farmers (migrants). For example, respondents stated that the landlords/chiefs determine who could farm on a particular land and for how long. This is not favourable to migrant farmers who came to the area purposely for farming and as a matter of fact a threat to improving upon the status quo of environmental services. This is because trees take longer periods/years to get matured and as farmers do not have any land holding rights, it is possible that they may be sacked by landlords on the land before the trees are matured. Some landlords do not also allow tenants to grow permanent trees as this is perceived to be a sign of claiming ownership of their land. This is a setback and could discourage farmers' participation in a tree planting program as a conservative practice to improve upon the provision of environmental services. This could affect the local climate negatively and consequently affect sustainable forest management.

5.6.3 Flexible Tree tenure

Tree tenure is explained to mean a bundle of rights over tree and tree product, each of which may be held by different people at different times (Fortmann, 1985). It can be inferred from the above that rights to a tree means the right to own, dispose, inherit, use and exclude others from using trees and tree products. Respondents stated that they have no rights to trees on their farmlands in the study area and could be a factor promoting deforestation in the area. However, if farmers can own the trees they maintain on their farmlands and also have the right to transfer to a second user could be a favourable arrangement that would increase farmers' willingness to pay to integrate timber trees on their farmlands. This could result in the provision of essential services such as climate mitigation and fostering agriculture in the area.

5.6.4 Equitable Benefit Sharing (Farmer inclusive)

The benefit sharing existing in the study area deviates even from the conventional one stipulated in the 1992 constitution of the Republic of Ghana and could be termed as "Royals Take All (RTA)". The traditional authority (Chiefs) has total rights over the trees and all the revenue accruing from it. They are responsible for giving verbal or oral TUCs to illegal chainsaw operators and persons purporting to be agents for Timber Companies outside the district for huge sums of money. The District Assembly also gets it share through collection of revenue from the purported agents. The ordinary farmer who tends and nurtures the trees on farmlands is left out resulting in inequitable benefit sharing.

It is possible that this was the reason why respondents were dissatisfied and agitating for equitable benefit sharing (farmer inclusive) that will pay them for their earnest dedication to maintaining trees on farmlands among all odds. This in effect would encourage farmers to keep and maintain trees on farm and fallow lands.

5.7 Institutional structures and governance arrangements required to support the integration of timber trees on farmlands.

WJSANE

Institutional structures and governance arrangements are very important in the provision of environmental services on farmlands. The following institutional structures: enforced laws on use of harmful chemicals, bush fires, deforestation and illegal logging and governance arrangements: incentives for land managers, community ownership of forest resources, equitable benefit sharing are very essential to enhance the provision of environmental services on farmlands.



CHAPTER SIX
CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

6.1 Conclusion

Provision of environmental services in agricultural landscape has been given a lot of attention as a way of offsetting greenhouse gas emission in the atmosphere and a climate mitigation strategy across the globe. However, farmers' ability to integrate timber trees on farmlands is undermined by poor governance and unfavourable policies in agro-ecosystems. This creates a disincentive for farmers to invest in the provision of environmental services. Farmers now see the forest as a place to increase food, fiber and fuel production at the expense of the provision of environmental services.

The present study revealed a lot of issues and challenges to the provision of environmental services on farmlands. Farmers are more interested in weeding around fruit trees as opposed to timber trees which are not given any special care. Among the major timber tree related practices in the area were setting fire at the roots of timber trees and clearing of timber trees to make way for farming. Farmers engage in these practices on the basis that tree governance in the area is very complicated. Management of timber resources is left to the traditional Authorities (chiefs). The Forest Service Division (FSD) hardly performs its monitoring and supervisory roles on the premise that the nearest FSD administrative district in Atebubu is far from the study area. This has given the Chiefs authority over timber resources and they account to no one. Though farmers continue to pass judgment over the type of trees to retain on their farms and fallows they are not involved in the management process. These and other factors such as inequitable benefit sharing, unfavourable land tenure systems, and illegal chainsaw activities among others are undermining farmers' interest in integrating timber trees on farmlands in the study area even though they have some knowledge of the importance of timber trees on their farms and fallows such as its contribution to rainfall, improvement in soil fertility, checking of erosion among others.

The survey result indicated that, 59% of farmers were willing to pay for provision of environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands. A multiple regression results show that gender, age, educational status, access to land and farmers' perception to climate change are significant variables influencing farmers' willingness to pay for provision of environmental services. But farmers' years into farming was found not to be significant This means that the variables (age, gender, educational status, access to land and perception to climate change) under consideration do have influence on farmers' willingness to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands.

Based on the above results, farmers' willingness to pay for provision environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands in the study area and Ghana as a whole depend on the direct benefit farmers could derive for not putting their land into productive agriculture. In view of this, favourable land tenure systems, equitable benefit sharing, accountability in timber revenue disbursement; enforceable forestry laws and policies are vital and should be considered by recent forest governance reforms in Ghana in order to enhance the provision of environmental services on farmlands as well as good governance of agro-ecosystems.

6.2 Recommendation

The study recommends that FSD office (forest district) in Atebubu should ensure effective monitoring and management of natural resources in the area until a substantive FSD office is established. If this is done, it could lead to sustainable management of forest resources in the area as forest laws and policies could be enforced.

BADH

Secondly, there should be a farmer inclusive benefit sharing scheme to enable farmers gain some economic benefit from the timber trees they tend and nurture on farmlands. This calls for a review of the current benefit sharing scheme established by the 1992 Constitution of Ghana. This could encourage farmers' willingness to integrate trees on farmlands in the area.

Thirdly, the district assembly in the study area in collaboration with other stakeholders should come out with proactive measures to regulate illegal chainsaw operators in the area. This can be achieved by enforcing the ban on illegal chainsaw milling as well as other ways of regularizing their activities in the study area. This could lead to sustainable forest management and also prevent future conflicts between farmers and chainsaw operators in the study area.

Fourthly, the Traditional Authorities should make land acquisition and tenure systems flexible to enable farmers especially settler farmers and women to participate actively in tree planting programs. Since farmers' perception to climate change strongly influences their willingness to pay for provision of environmental services, there is the need for policy instruments directed towards educating farmers on the importance of maintaining timber trees on farmlands.

Finally, 59% of farmers were willing to pay for environmental services through integrating timber trees on farmlands in the study area. This finding could be used to implement the REDD+ pilot as PES in off-reserves in Ghana. This can be achieved by institutionalizing a clear and secure tenure as one of the strong enabling environment for the implementation of REDD+ activities. There is also the need for a comprehensive tenure reform and its enforcement in off-reserve to formally recognize communal tenure through a modification in land tenure agreements and farmers' rights to trees on farm as well as future REDD+ benefits. There is the need for more studies in the district to ascertain farmers' willingness to accept compensation to integrate trees on farmlands and implication for REDD+ implementation in the study area.



REFERENCES

Abgosu, L., Awumbila, M., Dowuma-Hammond, C. and Tsikata, D. (2007). Customary and Statutory Land Tenure and Land Policy in Ghana. Institute of Social Statistical and Economic Research (ISSER).

Acheampong, E. and Marfo, E. (2011). The impact of Tree Tenure and Access on Chainsaw Milling in Ghana. Ghana Journal of Forestry, 27, 68-86.

Agyeman, V. K. (2004). Illegal chainsaw operations: impact, constraints, challenges and policy reform, in Nketiah, K. S., Wieman, A. and Asubonteng, K. O. (eds.) Chainsaw lumber production: a necessary evil? Tropenbos International – Ghana Workshop proceedings 2, 11 November 2003. Tropenbos International, Wageningen, the Netherlands.

Agyeman, V. K., Marfo, K. A., Kasanga, K., Danso, E., Asare, A. B., Yeboah, O. M. and Agyeman, F. (2003). Revising the Taungya Plantation System: New Review–Sharing Proposals from Ghana. Report for FAO.

Aladi, S.F., Olujobi, O.J. (2014). Farmers Perception of Opportunities Preferences and Obstacles of Growing Multipurpose Trees on Farmlands in Kogi State. European Scientific Journal, 10, (14): 607-617.

Amanor, K. (1999). Global Restructuring and Land Rights in Ghana. Research Report No. 108, Nordiska Afrikainstutet, Motala Grafiska, Sweden.

Amanor, K. S. (1997). The potential for tree certification and labelling in farming systems in Ghana. Unpublished paper to IIED, London.

Amanor, K. S. (2005). Equity in forest benefit sharing and poverty alleviation. in: Tropenbos International (2005). Workshop proceedings 3 'Equity in Forest Benefit Sharing: Stakeholders' Views, 29th October 2004 (Nketiah, K.S., Ameyaw, J. A. S. and Owusu, B. Jnr.), Tropenbos International, Wageningen, and the Netherlands.

Amelia et al (2007). 'Strengthening Voices for Better Choices' Ghana Assessment Report, April 2007.

Angelsen, A., Brown, S., Loisel, C., Peskett, L., Streck, C. and Zarin, D. (2009). Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD): An Options Assessment Report. Washington, DC: Meridian Institute.

Appiah, M. (2013). Understanding the Complexities and Resource Sustainability in Afram Plains, Ghana. Environmental Management and Sustainable Development, 2(1).

Ardayfio-Schandorf, E., Attua, E. M., Agyei- Mensah, S., Yankson, P. W. K. and Asiedu, A. B. (2007). Socio-economic perspectives of off-reserve forest management in the Goaso forest district of Ghana. Woeli Publishing Services, Accra.

Ayuya O. I., Lagat, J. K. and Mironga, J. M. (2011). Factors influencing potential acceptance and adoption of Clean Development Mechanism projects: Case of carbon

trade tree project among small scale farmers in Njoro District, Kenya, Research Journal of Environmental and Earth Sciences, 3(3), 275-285.

Baidoo, I. and Amoatey H. (2012). Willingness to pay for improvement in the agricultural activities of some six selected villages in west Akim district of Ghana (emphasis on cassava), International Journal of Development and Sustainability, 1 (2), 326–337.

Bannister, M.E., Nair, P.K.R. (2003). Agroforestry adoption in Haiti: the importance of household and farm characteristics. Agroforestry Systems, 57, 149-157.

Barlas Y, D Damianos, E Dimara, C Kasimis, C Skuras, (2001). Factors influencing the integration of alternative farm enterprises into the agro-food system. Rural Sociology 66(3):342–358.

Bhagwat, S. A., Willis, K.J., Birks, J.B., Whittaker, R.J. (2008). Agroforestry: a refuge for tropical biodiversity? Trends in Ecology and Evolution, 23, 261-267.

Blay, D., Damnyag, L., Twum-Ampofo, K. and Dwomoh, F. (2007). Charcoal Production as Sustainable Source of Livelihood in Afram Plains and Kintampo North Districts in Ghana. Discovery and Innovation. AFORNET Special Edition, 19 (3), 181-276.

Boamah, A. S. (1986). A study of indigenous tenures relating to trees and forests in some parts of Ghana. IRNR, KNUST.

Brouwer, R. and Slangen, L. (1998). Contingent valuation of the public benefits of agricultural wildlife management: the case of Dutch peat meadow land. European Review of Agricultural Economics, 25, 53–72.

Bucagu, C., Vanlauwe, B., Van Wijk, M.T., Giller, K.E. (2012). Assessing farmers' interest in agroforestry in two contrasting agro-ecological zones of Rwanda. Agrofrestry System, 87:141-158.

Carson, R.T., Flores, N.E., Meade, N.F. (2001). "Contingent valuation: controversies and evidence". Environ- mental and Resource Economics 19, 173–210.

Chazdon, R.L. (2003). Tropical forest recovery: legacies of human impact and natural disturbances, Perspectives in Plant Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics, 6, 51-71.

Colomboa, S., Calatrava-Requenaa, J., Hanley, N. (2006). Analyzing the social benefits of soil conservation measures using stated preference methods. Ecological Economics 58 (4), 850-861.

Cotula, C., Toulmin, C. Hesse, C., (2004). Land Tenure in Africa: Lessons of Experience and Emerging Issues, International Institute for Environment and Development (IIED), London.

Cotula, L., Mayers, J. (2009) Tenure in REDD—Start-Point or Afterthought? International Institute for Environment and Development, London, UK. Crook, R., Affou, S., Hammond, D., Vanga, F. and Owusu-Yeboah, M. (2007). The Law Legal Institutions and The Protection of Land Rights in Ghana and Cote d'Ivoire: Developing a More Effective System, IDA Research Report 58, Institute of Development Studies, Brighton, England.

Curtis, A. and Robertson, A. (2003). Understanding landholder management of river frontages: The Goulburn Broken. Ecological Management and Restoration, 4, 45-54.

Da Rocha, B. J. and Lodoh, C. H. (1999). Ghana Land Law and Conveyance, 2nd Edition, Sweet and Maxwell Accra, DH and L Publishing Services.

Dale, V.H. and Polasky, S. (2007). Measures of the effects of Agricultural practices on ecosystem services. Ecological Economics, 64, 286-296.

Dalle, S. P., Potvin, C. (2004). Conservation of useful plants: an evaluation of local priorities from two indigenous communities in eastern Panama. Economic Botany, 58, 38-57.

Danquah, J. A. and Kuwornu, J. K. M. (2015). Assessment of Farm Households' Willingness to Participate in Reforestation Projects in Ghana: Implications for Policy. American Journal of Experimental Agriculture, 8(3), 186-192.

Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs. (2010). Payment for Ecosystem Services: A Short Introduction. [http//: www.defra.gov.uk], (accessed 2014 May 6).

Derkyi, M., Mirjam A. F. Ros-Tonen, Boateng, K., Dietz, T. (2014). Society and Natural Resources: Fighting Over Forest: Toward a Shared Analysis of Livelihood Conflicts and Conflict Management in Ghana, Society & Natural Resources: An International Journal, DOI:10.1080/08941920.2013.861550.

Diamond, P. (1996). Testing the internal consistency of contingent valuation surveys. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 30(3): 265–281.

Duarte, R., Sanchez-Choliz, J., Bielsa, J. (2002). Water use in the Spanish economy: an input–output approach. Ecological Economics, 43, 71–85.

Dumenu, W. K. (2010). Management of Timber Resources in Areas Outside Forest Reserves in Ghana: The Role of Stakeholders. MSc. Thesis (Forest Ecology and Management), University of Freiburg, Germany.

Ewnetu, Z., John. C. Bliss. (2010). Tree growing by small holder farmers in the Ethiopian Highlands. Small scale forestry in a changing world:Opportunities and Challenges and the role of Extension and Technology transfer (pp. 166-187). Bled,Slovania: IUFRO.

Fabiyi Y.L, Idowu, E.O., Oguntade, A.E. (1991). Land tenure and management constraints to the adoption of alley farming by women in Oyo State of Nigeria. The Nigerian Agricultural Extension 6: 40–46.

FAO & JRC. (2012). Global forest land-use change 1990–2005, FAO Forestry Paper No. 169. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and European Commission Joint Research Centre. Rome: FAO.

FAO. (2002). Cooperation between a small private hydropower producer and conservation NGO for forest protection: the case of La Esperanza, Costa Rica. In: Rojas, M. and Aylward, B. (Eds.). Land – Water Linkages in Rural Watersheds Case Study Series. Rome, Italy. pp. 1 - 21.

Forest Watch Ghana. (2006). Forest Governance in Ghana: An NGO perspective. A report produced for the Forests and the European Union Resource Network (FERN), March 2006.FERN, Brussels, Belgium. pp. 9 - 12.

Fortmann, L. (1985). The Tree Tenure Factor in Agroforestry with Particular Reference to Africa, Agroforestry Systems, 2(4) 229-251.

Freeman, M. (2003). The Measurement of Environmental and Resource Values: Theory and Methods. Resources for the Future, Washington, DC.

Fuglie K., Kascak, C. (2001). Adoption and diffusion of natural-resource-conserving agricultural technology. Revised Agricultural Economics 23:386–403.

Garrod, G., Willis, K.G. (1999). Economic Valuation of the environment. Edward Elgar, Cheltenham.

Genghini, M., Spalatro, F., Gellini, S. (2002). Farmers' attitudes toward the carrying out of wildlife habitat improvement actions (WHIA) in intensive agricultural areas of Northern Italy. Zeitschrift fur jagdwissenschaft, 48, 308-319.

Ghana Statistical Service, (2014). 2010 Population and Housing Census, District Analytical Report, Sene East District.

Ghana Sustainable Energy for All Action Plan (2012). Energy Commission of Ghana.

Gladwin, C. H., Peterson, J.S., Mwale, A.C. (2002). The quality of science in participatory research: a case study from Eastern Zambia. World Development 30:523–543.

Gockowski, J., Ndoumbe, J. (2004). The adoption of intensive horticulture in Southern Cameroon. Agricultural Economics 30:195–202.

Government of Ghana, (1992). Constitution of the Republic of Ghana, Assembly Press, Accra

Grala, K.R., Colletti, J.P. and Mize, C.W. (2009). Willingness of Iowa agricultural landowners to allow fee hunting associated with in-field shelterbelts. Agroforestry Systems, 76:207-218.

Green, D, (2007). "The State of Our Forests: Present and Future." A Publication of Green Earth Organisation. No 39 October, 2007.

Gyimah, R., Dadebo, M. (2010). Mapping of Key Forest Governance Reform in Ghana and the Role of Growing Forest Partnerships. Draft Report submitted to Forestry Commission, Ghana.

Hachoofwe, E.M. (2012). Local ecological knowledge of trees on farms, constraints and opportunities for further integration in Tigray Region, northern Ethiopia: a case study of smallholder famers in Abreha Wa Atsbeha and Adi gudom. MSc thesis in Agroforestry, Bangor University, UK.

Hanneman, M. (1991). Willingness to Pay and Willingness to Accept: How Much Can They Differ. American Economic Review 81: 635–647.

Hoogenbosch, L. (2010). Forest plantations and livelihoods in Ghana's High Forest Zone. Amsterdam: University of Amsterdam. Thesis in Human Geography.

Kabii, T., Horwitz, P. (2006). A review of landholder motivations and determinants for participation in conservation covenanting programmes. Environmental Conservation, 33, 11-20.

Kalame, F.B. The Modified Taungya System in Ghana's transitional zone. Forests and Climate Change: adaptation and mitigation. s.l.: Tropenbos International, 2009, pp. 101-106.

Karsenty, A. (2004). Des rentes contre le développement? Les nouveaux instruments d'acquisition mondiale de la biodiversité et l'utilisation des terres dans les pays tropicaux. Mondes en développement 127 (3):1-9.

Karsenty, A., Nasi, R. (2004). Un commentaire sur l'article de E.Niesten et R.Rice. Les "concessions de conservation" sonnent-elles le glas de l'aménagement forestier durable? Revue Tiers Monde XLV (177):153-162.

Kasanga, K. R. (1988). Land tenure and the development dialogue: the myth concerning communal landholding in Ghana. Occasional paper 19. Department of Land Economy, University of Cambridge.

Kasanga, K., Kotey, N. A. (2001). Land Management in Ghana: Building on Tradition and Modernity, International Institute for Environment and Development, London.

Knoke, T., Calvas, B., Aguirre, N., Román-Cuesta, R. M., Günter, S., Stimm, B., et al. (2009). Can tropical farmers reconcile subsistence needs with forest conservation? Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment, 7, 548-554.

Kusimi, J. M. (2008). Assessing land use and land cover change in the Wassa West District of Ghana using remote sensing. GeoJournal, 71 (4), 249-259.

Larbi, O. W. (2006). Land Administration Reform in A Plural Environment-The Case of Ghana, A Paper Presented at 5th Regional Conference on Promoting Land Administration and Good Governance, March 8-11, Accra.

Lynch L., Brown, C. (2000). Landowner decision making about riparian buffers. Agricultural Application Economist 32(3):585–596.

Lynch, L., Hardie, I., Parker, D. (2001). Analyzing Agricultural Landowners' Willingness to Install Streamside Buffers. Department of Agricultural and Resource Economics working paper 02-01, University of Maryland. Pp. 37.

MA, (2005). Ecosystems and Human Well-Being: Current State and Trends. Island Marfo, E. (2004). 'Coping with illegality: conflicts over chainsaw lumbering and coping strategies'. In: Nketiah, K. S., Wieman, A. and Asubonteng, K. O. (eds.) Chainsaw lumber production: a necessary evil? Tropenbos International – Ghana Workshop proceedings 2, 11 November 2003. Tropenbos International, Wageningen, the Netherlands.

Marfo, E., (2009). Security of tenure and community benefits under collaborative forest management arrangements in Ghana: A country report. CIFOR and RRi.

Marfo, E., Schanz, H. (2008). Managing logging compensation payment conflicts in Ghana: Understanding actor-empowerment and implication for policy intervention. Land Use Policy 26, 619-629.

Martínez-Alier, J., Munda, G., O'Neill, J. (1998). Weak comparability of values as a foundation for ecological economics. Ecological Economics 26: 277–86.

MEA. (2005). Ecosystems and Human Well-Being Synthesis; Washington, D. C.: Island Press

Ministry of Land and Natural Resources, (1994). Ghana Forest and Wildlife Policy. Accra, Ghana.

Ministry of Land and Natural Resources, (2012). Ghana Forest and Wildlife Policy. Accra, Ghana.

Mitchell, R.C., Carson, R.T. (1989). Using surveys to value public goods: the contingent valuation method, Rff Press., Washington, D.C.

Nair, P.K.R. (1993). Economic considerations. In: An Introduction to Agroforestry. Kluwer, Dordrecht, The Netherlands, Pp. 413–427.

Nketia, N.S., Osei Tutu, P., Asare, A. (2009): The Forest Dialogue-TFD, Implementing REDD+ in Ghana: Contextualization and Some Challenges. A background Paper for REDD+ Readiness Field Dialogue in Ghana, November 2009.

Nketiah, K. S., Ameyaw, J.A.S., Owusu, B. Jnr. (2004). Equity in Forest Benefit Sharing: Stakeholders' Views', 29th October 2004, Tropenbos International, Wageningen, and the Netherlands.

Odera, M. M., Kimani, S. K., Musembi, F. (2000). Factors influencing adoption of integrated use of manure and inorganic fertilizer in central highlands of Kenya. In Collaborative and Participatory Research for Sustainably Improved Livelihoods, Proceedings of the 7th Biennial Scientific conference, Kenya Agricultural Research Institute (KARI) Nairobi, Kenya, 58–64.

Odoom, F. K. (2005). Chainsawing in the natural forests of Ghana. An assessment of the socioeconomic impacts of this practice. FAO Forest Harvesting Case-Study 21 FAO, Rome.

Owubah, C. E., Le Master, D. C., Bowker, J. M., Lee, J. G. (2001). Forest tenure systems and sustainable forest management: the case of Ghana, Forest Ecology and Management, 149, 253-264.

Pagiola, S., Bishop, J. and Landell-Mills, N. (Eds). (2002). Selling forest environmental services: market-based mechanisms for conservation and development. London, Earthscan. pp. 1 - 299.

Pagiola, S., Platais, G. (2002). Payments for Environmental Services. The Environment Strategy Notes, No. 3. 2002. The World Bank Environment Department, Washington, D.C. USA.

Patrick, I., Barclay, E. (2009). If the price is right: farmer attitudes to producing environmental services. Australian Journal of Environmental Management, 16, 36-46.

Pattanayak, S.K., Mercer, D.E., Sills, E., Yang, J.C. (2003). Taking stock of agroforestry adoption studies. Agroforestry Systems, 57, 173-18.

Pomevor, S.M. (2014). Customary Land Tenure Practices and Land Markets in Ghana: A Case Study of Odupong Ofaako.

Rhodes, H.M., Leland, L.S.J., Niver, B.E. (2002). Farmers, Streams, Information, and Money: Does Informing Farmers About Riparian Management Have Any Effect? Environmental Management, 30, 665–677.

Ribot, J. (2004) Waiting for Democracy: The Politics of Choice in Natural Resource Decentralisation. World Resources Institute, Washington, DC, USA.

Ribot, J., Agrawal, A., Larson, A. (2006). Recentralizing while decentralizing: how national governments reappropriate forest resources. World Development, 34, 1864–1886.

Ribot, J.C., Peluso, N.L. (2003). A theory of access. Rural Sociology, 68 (2), 153-181

Rob R., Burton, J. (2004). Reconceptualising the Behavioural Approach in agricultural studies: a socio-psychological perspective. Rural Studies 20(3):359–371.

Roe, D., Nelson, F., Sandbrook, C. (2009) Community Management of Natural Resources in Africa: Impacts, Experiences and Future Directions. International Institute for Environment and Development, London, UK.

Romero, C., and G.I. Andrade. 2004. International conservation organizations and the fate of local tropical forest conservation initiatives. Conservation Biology 18 (2):578580.

Sanchez-Azofeifa, G., Pfaff, A., Robalino, J.A., Boomhower, J.P. (2007). Costa Rica's Payment for Environmental Services Program: Intention, Implementation and Impact. Conservation Biology, 21, (5):1165-1173.

Sandbrook, C., Nelson, F., Adams, W.M., Agrawal, A. (2010). Carbon, Forest and the REDD paradox. Fauna and Flora International, Oryx, 44(3), 330-334.

Shaikh, S.L., Sun, L., van Kooten, G. C. (2007). Are Agricultural Values a Reliable Guide in Determining Landowners' Decisions to Create Forest Carbon Sinks? Canadian Journal of Agricultural Economics, 55, 97-114.

Shultz, S.D. (2005). Evaluating the Acceptance of Wetland Easement Conservation Offers. Review of Agricultural Economics, 27, 259-272.

Stoll-Kleemann S., T O"riordan. (2002). From participation to partnership in biodiversity protection: experience from Germany and South Africa. Society and Natural Resources 15:161–177.

Stosch, L., Quaye, W. (2002). A study of fuel consumption in three types of household charcoal stoves in Ghana. A final report submitted to Enterprise Works/VITA, Accra. Pp.28.

Sullivan, J., Amacher, G. S., Chapman, S. (2005). Forest banking and forest landowners forgoing management rights for guaranteed financial returns. Forest Policy and Economics, 7, 381-392.

Swinton, S. M., Lupi, F., Robertson, G. P., Hamilton, S. K. (2007). Ecosystem services and agriculture: Cultivating agricultural ecosystems for diverse benefits. Ecological Economics, 64, 245-252.

Tropenbos International - Ghana (2009). Strengthening off-reserve timber management in Ghana. Proceedings of a national workshop held in Accra, Ghana, on the 27th and 28th of September, 2007. Tropenbos International - Ghana Workshop Proceedings 7. Kumasi, Ghana.

Tulyasuwan, N., Henry, M., Karsenty, A. (2015). REDD+ and Tenure: A case study of Thailand. International Forestry Review, 17 (4): 414-426.

UNEP. (2013). The Billion Tree Campaign - Growing Green. United Nations Environment Program (UNEP). Retrieved from http://www.plant-for-the-planet-billiontreecampaign.org/billiontreecampaign/index.asp.

Vatn, A., Bromley, D.W. (1994). Choices without Prices without Apologies. Journal of Environmental Economics and Management 26(2): 129–148.

Vogel, J. (2002). Markets or metaphors? A sustainable livelihoods approach to the management of environmental services: two cases from Ecuador. London & Quito: IIED & Ecodecisión.

Waage, S., Scherr, S., Jenkins, M. and Inbar, M. (2006) A scoping assessment of current work on payments for ecosystem services in Asia, Latin America, and East & Southern Africa. Forest Trends.

Willig, R. (1976). "Consumer's surplus without apology". American Economic Review 66, 589–597.

Wilson, P. (2011). Farmers' Perception of Agroforestry Adoption in the Asunafo South District in the Brong Ahafo Region of Ghana. MSc thesis in Agroforestry, K.N.U.S.T, Ghana.

Wilson, S. J. (2013). Making Tree planting work for the rural poor in Latin America. Research to Practice- Strengthening Contributions to Evidence-based Policymaking. Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA).

Woodman, G. R. (1996). Customary Land Law in the Ghanaian Courts, Ghana University Press, Accra, Ghana

World Resource Institute. (2007). Assessing Forest Governance. The Governance ofForestInitiativeIndicatorFramework.http://www.wri.org/ourwork/project/governance-forest-initiative/tools#project-tabs.(Accessed 2014, June 4).

Wunder, S. (2005). Payments for environmental services: Some nuts and bolts. CIFOR Occasional Paper No. 42, Centre for International Forestry Research, Bogor, Indonesia.

Yu, J., Belcher, K. (2011). An Economic Analysis of Landowners' Willingness to Adopt Wetland and Riparian Conservation Management. Canadian Journal of Agricultural Economics, 59, 207-222.

Zhang, D., Owiredu E. A. (2007). Land tenure, market and the establishment of forest plantations in Ghana. Forest Policy and Economics, 9, 602-610.

Appendix A

KWAME NKRUMAH UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY DEPARTMENT OF SILVICULTURE AND FOREST MANAGEMENT

QUESTIONNAIRE FOR INDIVIDUAL FARMERS

Name of Enumerator:	
Date of Interview:	
	1.1
Start time: En	d time:

Introduction

The researcher is an MPhil student of the Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and

Technology working on farmers' willingness to integrate commercial trees (timber) on farmlands in Sene East. The information is required to determine farmers' willingness to integrate these trees and the institutional structures and governance arrangements required to support the integration. Please, I assure you that any information provided would be treated with high degree of confidentiality and will be used purely for academic purpose.

Section I: Background Questions

- Gender: Male [] Female []
 Age:

 A. Below 20 [] B. 21-30 [] C. 31-40 [] D. 41-50 [] E. 51-60 [] F. 60+ []
 B. 21-30 [] C. 31-40 [] D. 41-50 [] E. 51-60 [] F. 60+ []
 - A. No education [] B. Basic [] C. Secondary [] D. Tertiary [] E. Other.....

Section II: Farmers tree management practices

- 4. How many years have you been into farming?
- 5. Are there trees on your farm?

Yes [] No []

6. If Yes, give examples of the trees according to the types provided below

Fruit trees	
120	
Commercial (timber) trees	
- Mu	
Fuel wood trees	
Fodder trees	

7. What treatment do you give to the various examples of trees on your farm before planting? Emitteese:
Fruittrees:
Commercial(Timber)trees:
Fuelwoodtrees:
Fodder trees:
Commercial (timber) trees
Fuel wood trees
Fodder trees
 8. Do you get enough rains for your farming this year? Yes [] No [] 9. If yes, for how long does it last? 10. If No, for how long have you experienced the shortage? 11. Do you think farming practices play a role in the fluctuations? Yes [] No [] 12. If yes, what are some practices that contribute to this?
II NO, WNY?

Section IV: Farmers' willingness to integrate timber trees on farmlands

(Attitudinal and behavioural change questions)



(Trees with food crops)

(Trees fell and sawn illegally)

13. What can you see in picture (A) above?

(A) [] Picture (B) []

(Questions about the actual WTP and WTA to integrate timber trees on farmlands)

14. If you desire picture (A) what can be done to get it?

- A. Plant timber trees on farmlands [] B. Cut down trees [] C. Others specify.....
- 15. If your answer is (A) in 18, will you be willing to integrate timber trees on farmlands?

YES [] NO []

16. If YES, why?

..... If NO, why?

- 17. If your answer is YES in 19, which of your farmland would you integrate trees?a. Fallow land b. Food crop farmland c. Cash crop farmland d. Other specify.....
- 18. Give reasons for your preferred type of farmland?
- 19. Suppose integrating timber trees on farmlands comes with benefits and cost. How much will you be willing to spend to integrate timber trees on hectare (2.5 acres) of your preferred farmland?

:	
	aGH¢300
1	o GH¢400
	2 GH¢500
	1 GH¢600
	e GH¢700
	C Others specify GHC
_	
20.	Suppose the amount chosen in 19 is further increased by 50%. Will you be
	willing to pay?
	YES [] NO []
1.	If NO, why?
	If VES, if the amount is increased again by 70%. Will you be willing
	to pay?
าา	
.2.	II NO, wny?
23.	If YES, what payment vehicle will be good for you?
\ . '	Tax on farm products B. Increase in price of farming inputs C. Utility bill
	D. Donations C. Other specify
24.	Will you be willing to pay this amount on daily, weekly or monthly basis?
	Daily J Weekly J Monthly J Others
	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify
	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify Image: Specify Image: Specify
ion	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements
ion	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements
ion	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements
ion 25.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district?
ion 25.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO []
ion 25.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands?
ion 25. 26.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO []
ion 25.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO []
ion 25.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO []
ion 25.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO []
ion 25. 26.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees If the trees found on your farmlands
ion 25. 26.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees?
ion 25. 26.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees?
ion 25. 26.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees?
ion 25. 26.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? NO []
ion 25. 26. 27.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? If NO []
ion 25. 26. 27.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? Monthly [] Others Are there chainsaw operators in the district? YES [] NO [] If YES, what can you say about chainsaw operators in your district? YES [] NO []
ion 25. 26. 27. 28. 29.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees?
ion 25. 26. 27. 28. 29.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees?
ion 25. 26. 27.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? If NO [] Are there chainsaw operators in the district? YES [] NO [] If YES, what can you say about chainsaw operators in your district? If YES [] NO []
ion 25. 26. 27.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees?
ion 25. 26. 27. 28. 29.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? If NO [] Are there chainsaw operators in the district? YES [] NO [] If YES, what can you say about chainsaw operators in your district? If YES, what can you say about chainsaw operators in your district? If YES [] NO [] NO []
ion 25. 26. 27. 28. 29.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify V: Institutional structures and governance arrangements Are there Forest Service Division officers in your district? YES [] NO [] Do you have the right to own the trees found on your farmlands? YES [] NO [] If NO, who owns the trees? If NO, who owns the trees? If NO [] Market there chainsaw operators in the district? YES [] NO [] If YES, what can you say about chainsaw operators in your district? If YES, what can you say about chainsaw operators in your district? Market there chainsaw operators in the activities of chainsaw operators affect your farming? YES [] NO [] YES [] NO [] If YES in what way?
ion 25. 26. 27. 28. 29.	Daily [] Weekly [] Monthly [] Others specify

...... Do you get compensation for crop damaged by chainsaw operators? YES [] NO[]



Appendix B

KWAME NKRUMAH UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

DEPARTMENT OF SILVICULTURE AND FOREST MANAGEMENT

QUESTIONNAIRE FOR GOVERNMENT AGENCIES/ NGOS

Name of Enumerator:	
Date of Interview:	
Start time: End time:	

Introduction

The researcher is an Mphil student of the Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology working on farmers' willingness to integrate commercial trees (timber) on farmlands in Sene East. The information is required to determine farmers' willingness to integrate these trees and the institutional structures and governance arrangements required to support the integration. Please, I assure you that any information provided would be treated with high degree of confidentiality and will be used purely for academic purpose.

Section I: Background Questions

1. Gen	der: Male []	Female	[]2.				
A.	Below 20 [60+ []] B. 21	-30 []	C. 31-40 []	D. 41-50 [] E.5	51-60 [] F.
3. Ed	lucational leve	el:						
A.	No education	n[]B.	Basic [C. Seconda	ry [] D. Te	rtiary]	
	E. Other							
4. W	hich category	of resp	ondent a	re you?				
a.	MOFA	[]						
b.	FSD staff	[]						
с.	NGO Staff	[]						
d.	CBO/CSO	[]						
5 117	h	41		£		•	41	11 - 4 4 - 9
5. W	nat are	the	major	Tarming	practices	ın	the	aistrict?

-
- 6. Do farmers indiscriminately cut down trees before planting? YES [] NO []
- 7. If YES, what are the major trees fell by farmers? (You can tick more than one)

Fruit trees (.....) Commercial (Timber) trees (.....) Fodder trees (.....) Fuel wood trees (.....)

8. What reasons account for farmers' decision to cut down these trees? Fruit trees

Commercial (timber) trees
Fuel wood trees
Fodder trees
9. What are the challenges associated with keeping trees on farmlands?
10. Are these challenges prevalence in the district? YES [] NO [] 11. If YES, what measures are put in place to curb these challenges?
12. Is there any timber company operating in the district? YES [] NO []
13. If YES, how do they get access in to the forest for timber resources?